Draft: 5 January 4 April 2007

LICENCE TO PARTICIPATE IN THE TRANSMISSION OF ELECTRICITY

granted to

SONI LIMITED

Northern Ireland Authority for **Energy Utility** Regulation

LICENCE TO PARTICIPATE IN THE TRANSMISSION OF ELECTRICITY GRANT OF THE LICENCE

1. Terms of the Licence

The Northern Ireland Authority for EnergyUtility Regulation (the "Authority"), in the exercise of the powers conferred by Article 10(1)(b) of the Electricity (Northern Ireland) Order 1992 (the "Order") and with the consent of the Department of Enterprise, Trade and Investment, hereby grants to SONI Limited (a body corporate registered in Northern Ireland under company number NI038715) (the "Licensee") a licence (the "Licence") authorising it to participate in the transmission of electricity for the purpose of giving a supply to any premises or enabling a supply to be so given:

- (a) in the area designated as a term of the Licence in Schedule 1 hereto; and
- (b) from the date of this grant, on which date the Licence shall be deemed to come into force, until:
 - (i) the Licence is determined by not less than 25 years' notice in writing given by the Authority to the Licensee, which notice shall not be served earlier than the date which is ten years after the date of this grant; or
 - (ii) the date, if earlier, on which the Licence is revoked in accordance with the provisions specified as a term of the Licence in Schedule 2 hereto.

2. Conditions of the Licence

The Licence shall, in accordance with Article 11(1) of the Order, include the conditions attached hereto at the time of this grant (as such conditions may subsequently be modified in accordance with Article 14, Article 17, Article 17A or Article 18 of the Order, or such other lawful power of modification as may exist from time to time).

3. Definitions

Unless the contrary intention appears, words and expressions used in the terms of the Licence shall have the same meaning as was given to them, and shall be construed in accordance with the rules of construction and interpretation set out, in the conditions of the Licence at the date on which the Licence was granted.

Chairman	
The Northern Ireland Authority for Energy Utility Regulation	
I DATE 1	

CONTENTS

Clause	Heading	Page
GRANT OF LIC	ENCE.	-3
Condition 1.	Interpretation and Construction	5
Condition 2.	Preparation of Accounts	19
Condition 3.	Availability of Resources and Undertaking of Ultimate Controller	22
Condition 4.	Restriction on Dividends	25
Condition 5.	Prohibition of Cross-Subsidies	26
Condition 6.	Health and Safety of Employees	27
Condition 7.	Provision of Information to the Authority	28
Condition 8.	Payment of Fees	3 <mark>0</mark> 1
Condition 9.	Disposal of Relevant Assets	3 <mark>23</mark>
Condition 10.	Restriction on Dealings with Assets	3 5 6
Condition 11.	Restriction on Use of Certain Information 3940	
Condition 12.	Independence of the Transmission System Operator Business	4 <mark>3</mark> 4
	-Ownership of the Transmission System Operator Business	48
Condition 13.	Prohibited Activities	49
Condition 14.	Security Arrangements	50
Condition 15.	Non-Discrimination	51
Condition 16.	[Compliance with Supply Competition CodeNot Used]	52
Condition 17.	Grid Code	53
Condition 18.	Distribution Code	58
Condition 19.	Transmission Interface Arrangements	59
Condition 20.	Operation of the Transmission System and the System Security and Plannin Standards	g 63
Condition 21.	Operating Security Standards	6 <mark>5</mark> 6
Condition 22.	Central Dispatch and Merit Order	6 <mark>89</mark>
Condition 23.	Single Electricity Market Trading and Settlement Code	7 <mark>23</mark>
Condition 24.	System Operator Agreement	7 <mark>3</mark> 4
Condition 25.	Requirement to Offer Terms - Users and Connectees	7 <mark>67</mark>
Condition 26.	Functions of the Authority – Disputes with Users and Connectees	8 <mark>0</mark> 1
Condition 27.	Requirement to Offer Terms - Republic of Ireland System Operator	8 <mark>23</mark>
Condition 28.	Functions of the Authority – Disputes with the Republic of Ireland System	_
0 1111 00	Operator Park as in a Contract	8 <mark>5</mark> 6
Condition 29.	Economic Purchasing of System Support Services	87 <u>8</u>
Condition 30.	Charging Statement	89 <u>0</u>
Condition 31.	Charge Restrictions	94 <u>5</u>
Condition 32.	Transmission System Capacity Statement	9 5 6
Condition 33.	Interconnector Capacity Statement	9 <mark>89</mark>
Condition 34.	Generation Capacity Statement 1001	
Condition 35.	Provision of Information to Other System Operators 1034	
Condition 36.	Northern Ireland Interconnectors	105
Condition 37.	<u>-104</u> Arrangements in Respect of the Moyle Interconnector Limits on the level to which transmission services are provided 1097	<u>105</u>
Schedule 1.	Authorised Area 1408	
Schedule 2.	Revocation	
Joi ledule 2.	141 <u>09</u>	

Condition 1. Interpretation and Construction

Construction

- 1 Unless the contrary intention appears, in the conditions of the Licence:
 - (a) words and expressions, and references to legislation, shall be construed as if they were in an enactment and the Interpretation Act (Northern Ireland) 1954 applied to them; and
 - (b) words and expressions defined in the Order, the Energy Order or the Energy SEM Order shall have the same meaning.
- 2 Unless otherwise specified, any reference in the conditions of the Licence to:
 - (a) a numbered Condition or Schedule is a reference to the condition of, or the schedule to, the Licence that bears that number;
 - (b) a numbered paragraph is a reference to the paragraph of the Condition in which such reference is made that bears that number;
 - (c) "this Condition" is a reference to all of the paragraphs of the Condition in which the reference occurs; and
 - (d) any agreement, licence, code or other instrument shall be a reference to such agreement, licence, code or other instrument as varied, supplemented or replaced from time to time.
- 3 The heading or title of any Condition or paragraph thereof shall not affect its construction.
- Where any obligation of the Licensee is expressed to require performance within a specified time limit that obligation shall continue to be binding and enforceable after that time limit if the Licensee fails to perform that obligation within that time limit (but without prejudice to all rights and remedies available against the Licensee by reason of the Licensee's failure to perform within the time limit).
- Unless otherwise specified, when used in this or any other Part, the words "other", "including" and "in particular" shall not limit the generality of any preceding words or be construed as being limited to the same class as the preceding words where a wider construction is possible.

Service of Documents

The provisions of section 24 of the Interpretation Act (Northern Ireland) 1954 shall be deemed to apply for the purposes of the delivery or service of any document, direction or notice to be delivered or served pursuant to the Licence, whether by the Authority or by the Licensee.

Acting in Conjunction

- Where any Condition of the Licence requires the Licensee to act "in conjunction with the Republic of Ireland System Operator" in the fulfilment of an obligation, the Licensee shall:
 - (a) to the extent the Licensee is reasonably capable of fulfilling that obligation without the assistance of the Republic of Ireland System Operator, be obliged to fulfil that obligation and shall use all reasonable endeavours to work together with the Republic of Ireland System Operator in so doing;
 - (b) to the extent the Licensee is not reasonably capable of fulfilling that obligation without the assistance of the Republic of Ireland System Operator:
 - ensure that the System Operator Agreement requires the Republic of Ireland System Operator to provide the assistance in question, and, where it does not, seek to amend the System Operator Agreement so that it does;
 - (ii) exercise all rights available to the Licensee (including under the System Operator Agreement) in order to obtain the assistance in question; and
 - (iii) on obtaining the assistance in question, be obliged to fulfil that obligation and shall use all reasonable endeavours to work together with the Republic of Ireland System Operator in so doing; and
 - (c) to the extent the Republic of Ireland System Operator is obliged (by the laws or licence obligations applicable to it) to act in conjunction with the Licensee in the fulfilment of an equivalent obligation, be obliged to provide such assistance as the Republic of Ireland System Operator reasonably requests in order to enable it to fulfil that obligation.

Definitions

8 Except where expressly stated to the contrary and unless the context otherwise requires, the following terms shall have the meanings ascribed to them below.

"Advanced Corporation Tax"	has the meaning given to that term at section 14 of
Advanced Corporation Tax	the Income and Corporation Taxes Act 1988.
"affiliate"	means, in relation to any person, any company which is a subsidiary of such person or a company of which such person is a subsidiary or a company which is another subsidiary of a company of which such person is a subsidiary.
"All-Island Networks"	means the total system, the Republic of Ireland transmission system and the Republic of Ireland distribution system taken together.
"All-Island Transmission	means the transmission system and the Republic
Networks"	of Ireland transmission system taken together.
"Auditors"	means the Licensee's auditors for the time being holding office in accordance with the requirements of the Companies (Northern Ireland) Order 1986.
"Authorised Area"	means the area from time to time comprised in paragraph 1 of Schedule 1.
"authorised electricity operator"	means any person (other than the Licensee in its capacity as the holder of the Licence) who is authorised under the Order to generate, participate in the transmission of, or supply electricity, and any person transferring electricity across a Northern Ireland Interconnector or who has made application for use of a Northern Ireland Interconnector which has not been refused.
"Authority"	means the Northern Ireland Authority for Energy Utility Regulation.

"Commission for Energy means the body established as such under the Regulation" Republic of Ireland Electricity Act. "competent authority" means the Department, the Authority and any local national authority, department, agency, inspectorate, minister, ministry, official or public or statutory person (whether autonomous or not) of, or of the government of, the United Kingdom or the European Community. "Connection Agreement" means an agreement between the Licensee and any person in respect of connection to the All-Island Transmission Networks at entry or exit points on the transmission system. "Department" means the Department of Enterprise, Trade and Investment. "Directive" means Directive 2003/54/EC of the European Parliament and of the Council of 26 June 2003 concerning common rules for the internal market in electricity. "Distribution Business" [Definition to be confirmed has the meaning given to that term in the Transmission Owner Licence. "Distribution Code" means the distribution code required to be prepared by the Distribution Licensee in its capacity as such Transmission System Owner. "Distribution Licensee" [Definition to be confirmed.] "distribution system" means the electric lines within the Authorised Area owned by the Distribution Licensee Transmission System Owner (but not, for the avoidance of doubt,

any lines forming part of the transmission system or any Interconnector), and any other electric lines which the Authority may specify as forming part of the distribution system, including (in each case)

any electrical plant and/or meters used in

connection with distribution.

"electricity undertaking" means an authorised electricity operator and/or a

Republic of Ireland electricity operator.

"Energy Order" means the Energy (Northern Ireland) Order 2003.

"final customers" means customers who purchase electricity for their

own consumption.

"generation set" means any plant or apparatus for the production of

electricity.

"Grant" means the commencing section of the Licence by

which the Authority granted the Licence to the

Licensee.

"Grid Code" means the code of that name to be prepared and

approved in accordance with Condition 17.

"holding company" has the meaning attributed to it at Article 4 of the

Companies (Northern Ireland) Order 1986.

"Interconnector" means a Northern Ireland Interconnector and/or a

Republic of Ireland Interconnector.

"Island of Ireland" means Northern Ireland and the Republic of

Ireland.

"Licence" means the licence comprised in the Grantlicence

grant in which these Conditions are referred to, granted on the terms, and subject to the conditions,

referred to therein.

"Licensee" means SONI Limited (a body corporate registered

in Northern Ireland under company number NI038715)[, and/or any other person to whom the Licence is subsequently assigned in accordance with the Order, the Energy Order and/or the

Licence].

"Market Operation Activity"

has the meaning given to that term in the Northern Ireland Market Operator Licence.

"NIE Energy Supply Licence"

means the licence granted under Article 10(1)(c) of the Order to Northern Ireland Electricity plc on 31 March 1992, and subsequently transferred to [NIE Energy] (a body corporate registered in Northern Ireland under company number [NUMBER]).

"Northern Ireland Fuel Security Code"

means the document of that title designated as such by the Department, dealing with the cooperation licence holders strategic of in contingency planning in respect of fuel stocks, the modification of the merit order and certain other systems and procedures under the Grid Code during periods when the Department has given (and there is in force) one or more directions under Article 37(4) of the Order, the entitlement of the Licensee and authorised electricity operators to and the collection of certain payments anticipation of, during and after the expiry of any such periods, and connected matters.

"Northern Ireland Interconnector"

means electric lines and electrical plant and meters used for conveying electricity directly to or from a substation or converter station in Northern Ireland into or out of Northern Ireland (and not for conveying electricity elsewhere), but excluding the North/South Circuits.

"Northern Ireland Market Operator Licence"

means the licence granted, under Article 10(1)(d) of the Order, to SONI Limited (a body corporate registered in Northern Ireland under company number NI038715) on the date of the Grant[DATE].

"Northern Ireland Market Operator Licensee"

means the person authorised, from time to time, under the Northern Ireland Market Operator

	Licence in its capacity as the holder of that licence.
"North/South Circuits"	means the electric lines and electrical plant and meters—used for conveying electricity directly to or from a substation or converter station within Northern Ireland directly to or from a substation or converter station within the Republic of Ireland (and not for conveying electricity elsewhere).
"operating security standard"	means the standard of that name referred to in Condition 21; $\underline{\mbox{\footnote{1}}}$
"Power Procurement Manager"	[Definition to be confirmed.]
"Order"	means the Electricity (Northern Ireland) Order 1992.
<u>"payment security policy"</u>	means the policy of that name referred to in paragraph 8 of Condition 2.
"Permitted Purpose"	means the purpose of all or any of the following:
	(a) the Transmission System Operator Business;
	(b) the Market Operation Activity;
	(c) the Single Market Operation Business;
	(d) without prejudice to the generality of sub paragraphs (a), (b) and (c), any payment or transaction lawfully made or undertaken by the Licensee in relation to the disposal of or relinquishment of operational control over any relevant asset in accordance with Condition 9; and
	(e) without prejudice to the generality of sub paragraphs (a), (b) and (c), any payment or transaction lawfully made or undertaken by the Licensee for a purpose within subparagraphs (i) to (vi) of paragraph 1(b) of

Condition 10.

"Power Procurement Business"	has the meaning given to that expression in the NIE Energy Supply Licence.
"related undertaking"	means, in respect of any person, any undertaking in which that person has a participating interest (and "participating interest" shall have the meaning given to that term in the Companies (Northern Ireland) Order 1986).
"Republic of Ireland Electricity Act"	means the Republic of Ireland legislation known as the Electricity Regulation Act 1999.
"Republic of Ireland Board"	means the Electricity Supply Board in the Republic of Ireland.
"Republic of Ireland distribution system"	means all electric lines of the Republic of Ireland Board in the Republic of Ireland which the Republic of Ireland Board may, with the approval of the Commission for Energy Regulation, specify as being part of the Republic of Ireland Board's distribution system, and includes any electric plant, transformers and switchgear of the Republic of Ireland Board which is used for conveying electricity to final customers.
"Republic of Ireland electricity operator"	means any person engaged in the generation, transmission distribution or supply of electricity in the Republic of Ireland, including any holder of a licence or authorisation to do so, or a person who has been granted a permit under Section 37 of the Republic of Ireland legislation known as the Electricity (Supply) Act 1927, and any person transferring electricity across a Republic of Ireland Interconnector or who has made an application for use of a Republic of Ireland Interconnector which has not been refused.

"Republic of Ireland Grid Code"

means the Grid Code prepared by the Republic of Ireland System Operator pursuant to Section 33 of the Republic of Ireland Electricity Act and approved by the Commission for Electricity Regulation.

"Republic of Ireland Interconnector"

means electric lines and electrical plant and meters used for conveying electricity directly to or from a substation or converter station in the Republic of Ireland into or out of the Republic of Ireland, but excluding the North/South Circuits.

"Republic of Ireland Market Operator Licence" means the licence granted, under [] of the Republic of Ireland legislation known as [], to EirGrid plc (a company formed underpursuant to regulation 34 of the Republic of Ireland legislation known as the European Communities (Internal Market in Electricity) Regulations 2000).

"Republic of Ireland Market Operator Licensee" means the person holding, from time to time, the Republic of Ireland Market Operator Licence in its capacity as the holder of that licence.

"Republic of Ireland System Operator" means the person holding, from time to time, the Republic of Ireland System Operator Licence in its capacity as the holder of that licence.

"Republic of Ireland System Operator Licence" means the licence granted, under Section 14(1)(e) of the Republic of Ireland Electricity Act, to EirGrid plc (a company formed <u>underpursuant to</u> regulation 34 of the Republic of Ireland legislation known as the European Communities (Internal Market in Electricity) Regulations 2000).

"Republic of Ireland transmission system"

means the system of electric lines in the Republic of Ireland comprising wholly or mainly the Republic of Ireland Board's high voltage lines and electric plant and which is used for conveying electricity from a generating station to a substation, from one generating station to another, from one substation

to another from or to or any Finterconnector Republic of Ireland Interconnector or to final customers (including such part of the North/South Circuits as is owned by the Republic of Ireland Board) (but shall not include any such lines which the Republic of Ireland Board may, with the approval of the Commission for Electricity Regulation, specify as being part of the Republic of Ireland Board's distribution system), and shall include any Republic of Ireland Interconnector owned by the Republic of Ireland Board. [Treatment of interconnectors to be confirmed.]

"Republic of Ireland Security and Planning Standards"

means the document entitled "transmission system security and planning standards" prepared pursuant to the Republic of Ireland System Operator Licence.

"SEM Order"

[Definition to be included. Possible amendment to other definitions in light of phrases used in final SEM Order.]means the Electricity (Single Wholesale Market) (Northern Ireland) Order 2007.

"Separate Business"

means the Transmission System Operator Business taken separately from any other business of the Licensee or any affiliate or related undertaking of the Licensee, but so that where all or any part of such business is carried on by an affiliate or related undertaking of the Licensee such part of the business as is carried on by that affiliate or related undertaking shall be consolidated with any other such business of the Licensee (and of any other affiliate or related undertaking of the Licensee) so as to form a single Separate Business.

"Single Electricity Market"

means the single wholesale electricity market—and associated arrangements for the Island of Ireland,

implemented in Northern Ireland pursuant to Section 23 of the Northern Ireland (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 2006.

"Single Market Operator

Business"

has the meaning given to that term in the Northern Ireland Market Operator Licence.

"Single Electricity Market
Trading and Settlement Code"

has the meaning given to that term in the Northern Ireland Market Operator Licence.

"subsidiary"

means a subsidiary within the meaning of Article 4 of the Companies (Northern Ireland) Order 1986.

"Supply Competition Code"

means the document of that title designated as such by the Department.

"System Operator Agreement"

means the system operator agreement provided for in Condition 24.

"System Support Services"

means:

- (a) spinning reserve, fast start, black start, reactive power, frequency control and such other services as any authorised electricity operator may be required to have available as system support services in association with any generation set pursuant to the Grid Code, including outage planning incentive arrangements either directly with a generator or which the Power Procurement ManagerBusiness makes available to the Licensee; and
- (b) such services as any electricity undertaking may have agreed to have available as being system support services in association with any generation set or Interconnector pursuant to an agreement made with the Licensee;

and which may be offered for sale to the Licensee

for the purpose of securing stability of operation on the transmission system and/or the systems linked to the transmission system.

"total system"

means the transmission system and the distribution system taken together.

"Transmission and Distribution System Security and Planning Standards" means the document of that name established designated as such prior to the date of the Grant by the [Department] [Authority] on [DATE], as modified from time to time in accordance with Condition 20.

"Transmission Interface Arrangements" means the transmission interface arrangements provided for in Condition 19.

"Transmission Owner"

means the person authorised, from time to time, under the Transmission Owner Licence in its capacity as the holder of that licence.

"Transmission Owner Business"

has the meaning given to that term in the Transmission Owner Licence.

"Transmission Owner Licence"

means the licence granted, under Article 10(1)(b) of the Order, to Northern Ireland Electricity plc (a body corporate registered in Northern Ireland under company number NI026041) on [DATE]31 March 1992.

"transmission services"

means those services which are provided or are to be provided to the Licensee by the Transmission Owner pursuant to the Transmission Owner Licence, as defined in that licence.

"transmission system"

means the system of electric lines owned by the Transmission Owner and comprising high voltage lines and electrical plant and meters used for conveying electricity from a generating station to a substation, from one generating station to another, and from one substation to another within the

Transmission Owner's authorised transmission area (including such part of the North/South Circuits as is owned by the Transmission Owner) (except any such lines which the Authority may approve as being part of the distribution system) and any other electric lines which the Authority may specify as forming part of the transmission system, but shall not include any Interconnector.

"Transmission System Operator Business" means the business of the Licensee (or any affiliate or related undertaking) in the operation of the transmission system, or in the procurement of System Support Services (whether or not pursuant to directions of the Department made under Article 37 or 38 of the Order), or in the co-ordination and direction of the flow of electricity onto and over the transmission system, or in the undertaking of its obligations under the Licence in respect of Northern Ireland Interconnectors, or in the undertaking of electricity trades with the operators of systems other than the transmission system as permitted by the Single Electricity Market Trading and Settlement Code, including any business in offering to enter into, and entering into, Connection Agreements and Use of System Agreements, but shall not include:

- (a) any business of the Licensee (or any affiliate or related undertaking) in undertaking Market Operator Activity; or *[Run off provisions for Interim Settlement Arrangements to be considered.]*
- (b) any business of the Licensee (or any affiliate or related undertaking) in undertaking the Transmission Owner Business; or
- (c) any business of the Licensee (or any affiliate or related undertaking) in undertaking the

Distribution Business; or

(d) any other business of the Licensee whether or not a Separate Business of the Licensee (or any affiliate or related undertaking) in the provision of services to or on behalf of one or more persons.

"ultimate controller"

means:

- (a) any holding company of the Licensee which is not itself a subsidiary of another company; and/or
- (b) any person who (whether alone or with a person or persons connected with him) is in a position to control, or to exercise significant influence over, the policy of the Licensee, or any holding company of the Licensee, by virtue of:
 - rights under contractual arrangements to which he is a party or of which he is a beneficiary;
 - (ii) rights of ownership (including rights attached to or deriving from securities or rights under a trust) which are held by him or of which he is a beneficiary,

but shall exclude any director or employee of a corporate body in his capacity as such and any minister, ministry, department, agency, authority, official or statutory person;

and a person shall be considered to be connected with another person if he is party to any arrangement regarding the exercise of any such rights as are described in sub-paragraph (b) above.

"Use of System Agreement"

means an agreement between the Licensee and an eligible person (as defined in paragraph 1 of

Condition 25) in respect of use of the All-Island Transmission Networks in respect of generation or supply in Northern Ireland.

Condition 2. Preparation of Accounts

Financial Years

The In respect of the Transmission System Operator Business, the first financial year of the Licensee shall run from [●] to [●] and thereafter each financial year of the Licensee shall run from [●] to the following [●].

Accounting and Reporting

- The remaining paragraphs of this Condition apply for the purpose of ensuring that the Licensee (and any affiliate or related undertaking of the Licensee) maintains accounting and reporting arrangements which enable separate accounts to be prepared for each Separate Business and showing the financial affairs of each such Separate Business.
- The Licensee shall, in respect of each Separate Business:
 - (a) keep or cause to be kept for the period referred to in Article 230(5)(b) of the Companies (Northern Ireland) Order 1986 and in the manner referred to in that Article, such accounting records in respect of each Separate Business as would by Article 229 of the Companies (Northern Ireland) Order 1986 be required to be kept in respect of each such business if it were carried on by a separate company, so that the revenues, costs, assets, liabilities, reserves and provisions of, or reasonably attributable to, each Separate Business are separately identifiable in the books of the Licensee (and any affiliate or related undertaking of the Licensee) from those of any other business;
 - (b) prepare on a consistent basis from such accounting records in respect of the first and each subsequent financial year, accounting statements comprising a profit and loss account, a balance sheet and a cash flow statement, together with notes thereto, and showing separately in respect of each Separate Business and in appropriate detail the amounts of any revenue, cost, asset, liability, reserve or provision which has been either:
 - (i) charged from or to any other business (whether or not a Separate Business) together with a description of the basis of that charge; or

- (ii) determined by apportionment or allocation between any Separate Business and any other business (whether or not a Separate Business) together with a description of the basis of the apportionment or allocation;
- (c) procure, in respect of the accounting statements prepared in accordance with this Condition in respect of a financial year, a report by the Auditors and addressed to the Authority stating whether in their opinion those statements have been properly prepared in accordance with this Condition and give a true and fair view of the revenues, costs, assets, liabilities, reserves and provisions of, or reasonably attributable to, the Separate Business to which the statements relate;
- (d) use its reasonable endeavours to procure a report by the Auditors and addressed to the Authority verifying that the internal accounting and financial reporting arrangements of the Licensee are implemented in such a way as to ensure that there is no discrimination or cross-subsidisation between Separate Businesses; and
- (e) deliver to the Authority a copy of the Auditors' reports referred to in subparagraphs (c) and (d) and the accounting statements referred to in subparagraph (b) as soon as reasonably practicable, and in any event not later than six months after the end of the financial year to which they relate.

Accounting Policy and Practice

- The Licensee shall not, in relation to the accounting statements in respect of a financial year, change the bases of charge, apportionment or allocation referred to in subparagraph 3(b) from those applied in respect of the previous financial year, unless the Authority shall previously have issued directions for the purposes of this Condition directing the Licensee to change such bases in a manner set out in the directions or the Authority gives its prior written approval to the change in such bases. The Licensee shall comply with any directions issued for the purposes of this Condition.
- Where, in relation to the accounting statements in respect of a financial year, the Licensee has changed the bases of charge, apportionment or allocation referred to in sub-paragraph 3(b) from those adopted for the immediately preceding financial year, the Licensee shall, if so directed in directions issued by the Authority for the purposes of this Condition, in addition to preparing accounting statements on those bases which it has adopted, prepare such accounting statements on the bases which applied in respect of the immediately preceding financial year.

- Accounting statements in respect of a financial year prepared under sub-paragraph 3(b) shall, so far as reasonably practicable and unless otherwise approved by the Authority having regard to the purposes of this Condition:
 - (a) have the same content and format (in relation to each Separate Business) as the annual accounts of the Licensee (and any affiliate or related undertaking of the Licensee) prepared under Article 234 and, where appropriate, Article 235 of the Companies (Northern Ireland) Order 1986 and conform to the best commercial accounting practices including International Accounting Standards and International Financial Reporting Standards issued by the International Accounting Standards Board and adopted for use in the European Union;
 - (b) state the accounting policies adopted; and
 - (c) (with the exception of the part of such statements which shows separately the amounts charged, apportioned or allocated and describes the bases of charge or apportionment or allocation respectively), be published with the annual accounts of the Licensee.

Interpretation and Construction

References in this Condition to costs or liabilities of, or reasonably attributable to, any Separate Business shall be construed as excluding taxation, capital liabilities which do not relate principally to a particular Separate Business, and interest thereon, and references to any accounting statement shall be construed accordingly.

Payment Security Policy

[The Licensee shall develop, and may from time to time amend, a payment security policy describing its security cover and debt recovery procedures in respect of []. The Licensee shall submit the payment security policy, and any amendments thereto, to the Authority for its approval. Expressions used in this paragraph shall have the meanings ascribed to them in Condition 31.] [To be developed in conjunction with revenue restriction conditions.]

Condition 3. Availability of Resources and Undertaking of Ultimate Controller

General Duty

- The Licensee shall at all times act in a manner calculated to secure that it has sufficient resources (including management resources, financial resources and financial facilities) to enable it to:
 - (a) carry on the Transmission System Operator Business;
 - (b) comply with its obligations under the Order, the Energy Order, the SEM Order and the Licence.

Directors' Certificate

- The Licensee shall submit a certificate addressed to the Authority, approved by a resolution of the board of the Licensee and signed by a director of the Licensee pursuant to that resolution. Such certificate shall be submitted on [•] and thereafter on [•] of each subsequent year. Each certificate shall be in one of the following forms:
 - (a) "After making enquiries, the directors of the Licensee have a reasonable expectation that the Licensee will have available to it, after taking into account in particular (but without limitation) any dividend or other distribution which might reasonably be expected to be declared or paid, sufficient financial resources and financial facilities to enable the Licensee to carry on the Transmission System Operator Business for a period of 12 months from the date of this certificate."
 - (b) "After making enquiries, the directors of the Licensee have a reasonable expectation, subject to the terms of this certificate, that the Licensee will have available to it, after taking into account in particular (but without limitation) any dividend or other distribution which might reasonably be expected to be declared or paid, sufficient financial resources and financial facilities to enable the Licensee to carry on the Transmission System Operator Business for a period of 12 months from the date of this certificate. However, they would like to draw attention to the following factors which may cast doubt on the ability of the Licensee to carry on the Transmission System Operator Business."
 - (c) "In the opinion of the directors of the Licensee, the Licensee will not have available to it sufficient financial resources and financial facilities to enable the

Licensee to carry on the Transmission System Operator Business for a period of 12 months from the date of this certificate."

- The Licensee shall submit to the Authority, together with the certificate referred to in paragraph 2, a statement of the principal factors which the directors of the Licensee have taken into account in giving that certificate.
- The Licensee shall inform the Authority in writing immediately if the directors of the Licensee become aware of any circumstances which cause them no longer to have the expectation expressed in the certificate most recently submitted to the Authority in accordance with paragraph 2.

Auditors' Report

- The Licensee shall use its best endeavours to obtain and submit to the Authority with the certificate referred to in paragraph 2 a report prepared by its Auditors and addressed to the Authority stating whether or not the Auditors are aware of any inconsistencies between:
 - (a) that certificate and the statement submitted with it; and
 - (b) any information which they obtained during their audit work.

Undertaking from Ultimate Controller

- The Licensee shall procure, from each person that the Licensee knows (or reasonably should know) is at any time an ultimate controller, a legally enforceable undertaking in favour of the Licensee:
 - (a) in a form approved by the Authority;
 - (b) that will remain in force for as long as the Licensee remains the holder of the Licence and the person giving the undertaking remains an ultimate controller; and
 - to the effect that the ultimate holding-companycontroller will refrain from any action, and will procure that every subsidiary of the ultimate holding-companycontroller (other than the Licensee and its subsidiaries) will refrain from any action, which would be likely to cause the Licensee to breach any of its obligations under the Order-or, the Energy Order, the SEM Order or the Licence.

- The Licensee shall, in respect of each ultimate controller, comply with the Licensee's obligation under paragraph 6 within seven days after the later of the grant of the Licence, and the person in question becoming an ultimate controller.
- 8 The Licensee shall:
 - (a) deliver to the Authority evidence that the Licensee has complied with the obligation under paragraph 6 (including a copy of the undertaking to be procured under that paragraph);
 - (b) inform the Authority immediately in writing if the directors of the Licensee become aware that any such undertaking has ceased to be legally enforceable or that its terms have been breached; and
 - (c) comply with any direction from the Authority to enforce any such undertaking.
- The Licensee shall not, save with the consent in writing of the Authority, enter (directly or indirectly) into any contract or arrangement with an ultimate controller or any of the subsidiaries of that ultimate controller (other than the subsidiaries of the Licensee) at a time when:
 - (a) an undertaking complying with paragraph 6 is not in place in relation to that ultimate controller;
 - (b) there is an unremedied breach of such undertaking; or
 - (c) the Licensee is in breach of the terms of any direction issued by the Authority under paragraph 8 in respect of such undertaking.

Condition 4. Restriction on Dividends

The directors of the Licensee shall not declare or recommend a dividend, and the Licensee shall not make any other form of distribution within the meaning of Article 271 of the Companies (Northern Ireland) Order 1986, or redeem or repurchase any share capital of the Licensee, unless prior to the declaration, recommendation or making of the distribution (as the case may be) the Licensee has issued to the Authority a certificate in the following form:

"After making enquiries, the directors of the Licensee are satisfied:

- (a) that the Licensee is in compliance in all material respects with all the obligations imposed on it by conditions 3, 5, 7, 9, 10 and 13 of the Licence; and
- (b) that the making of a distribution of [] on [] will not, either alone or when taken together with other circumstances reasonably foreseeable at the date of this certificate, cause the Licensee to be in breach to a material extent of any of those obligations in the future."
- The certificate given under paragraph 1 must be signed by a director of the Licensee and must have been approved by a resolution of the board of directors of the Licensee passed not more than 14 days before the date on which the declaration, recommendation or payment in question will be made.
- Where the certificate given under paragraph 1 has been issued in respect of the declaration or recommendation of a dividend, the Licensee shall be under no obligation to issue a further certificate prior to payment of that dividend, provided that such payment is made within six months of the issuing of that certificate.

Condition 5. Prohibition of Cross-Subsidies

The Licensee shall procure that the Transmission System Operator Business gives no cross-subsidy to, and receives no cross-subsidy from, any other business of the Licensee or of any affiliate or related undertaking of the Licensee.

2 Nothing:

- (a) which the Licensee is obliged to do or not to do pursuant to the Licence or any other licence held by the Licensee under the Order; or
- (b) which an affiliate or related undertaking is obliged to do or not to do pursuant to a licence held by it under the Order,

shall be regarded as a cross-subsidy for the purposes of this Condition.

Condition 6. Health and Safety of Employees

- 1 The Licensee shall:
 - (a) acting jointly and in co-operation with the holders of other licences granted under Articles 10(1) and 10(2) of the Order, consider and discuss matters of mutual concern in respect of the health and safety of persons employed by them; and
 - (b) establish and maintain appropriate processes for consultation with representatives of the Licensee's employees in respect of the health and safety of those employees.

Condition 7. Provision of Information to the Authority

General Duty

- Subject to paragraphs 4 and 5, the Licensee shall furnish to the Authority, in such manner and at such times as the Authority may require, such information as the Authority may consider necessary in the light of the Conditions or Schedules or as it may require for the purpose of performing any functions assigned or transferred to it by or under the Order-or_± the Energy Order or the SEM Order.
- Without prejudice to the generality of paragraph 1, the Authority may call for the furnishing of accounting information which is more extensive than or differs from that required to be prepared and supplied to the Authority under Condition 2.
- 3 The power of the Authority to require information under paragraph 1 is in addition to the power of the Authority to call for information under or pursuant to any other Condition or Schedule.

Exceptions

- The Licensee may not be required by the Authority to furnish it under this Condition with information for the purpose of the exercise of its functions under Article 7 of the Energy Order.
- The Licensee may not be required by the Authority to furnish it under this Condition with any information in relation to an enforcement matter which the Licensee could not be compelled to produce or give in evidence in civil proceedings in the High Court.

Undertaking from Ultimate Controller

- The Licensee shall procure, from each person that the Licensee knows (or reasonably should know) is at any time an ultimate controller, a legally enforceable undertaking in favour of the Licensee:
 - (a) in a form approved by the Authority;
 - (b) that will remain in force for as long as the Licensee remains the holder of the Licence and the person giving the undertaking remains an ultimate controller; and

- (c) to the effect that the ultimate controller will give to the Licensee, and will procure that every subsidiary of, or person controlled by, the ultimate controller (other than the Licensee and its subsidiaries) will give to the Licensee, all such information as may be necessary to enable the Licensee to comply fully with paragraph 1 of this Condition.
- The Licensee shall, in respect of each ultimate controller, comply with the Licensee's obligation under paragraph 6 within seven days after the later of the grant of the Licence, and the person in question becoming an ultimate controller.
- 8 The Licensee shall:
 - (a) deliver to the Authority evidence that the Licensee has complied with the obligation under paragraph 6 (including a copy of the undertaking to be procured under that paragraph); and
 - (b) inform the Authority immediately in writing if the directors of the Licensee become aware that the undertaking has ceased to be legally enforceable or that its terms have been breached; and
 - (a) comply with any direction from the Authority to enforce any such undertaking.
- The Licensee shall not, save with the consent in writing of the Authority, enter (directly or indirectly) into any contract or arrangement with an ultimate controller or any of the subsidiaries of that ultimate controller (other than the subsidiaries of the Licensee) at a time when:
 - (a) an undertaking complying with paragraph 6 is not in place in relation to that ultimate controller; er
 - (b) there is an unremedied breach of such undertaking; or
 - (c) the Licensee is in breach of the terms of any direction issued by the Authority under paragraph 8 in respect of such undertaking.

Definition

10 In this Condition, unless the context otherwise requires:

"information"

shall include any documents, accounts, estimates,

returns or reports (whether or not prepared specifically at the request of the Authority) of any description specified by the Authority.

Condition 8. Payment of Fees

General Duty

The Licensee shall, at the times stated in this Condition, pay to the Authority fees of the amount specified in or determined under the following paragraphs of this Condition.

Calculation of Fees

- 2 Within 30 days after the grant of the Licence, the Licensee shall pay to the Authority [●].
- In respect of the year beginning on [1 April] [•], and in each subsequent year, the Licensee shall pay to the Authority a fee which is the aggregate of the following amounts:
 - (a) an amount equal to the proportion which the Authority shall determine of the amount estimated by the Authority, according to a method which has previously been disclosed in writing to the Licensee, as likely to be its costs during the coming year in the exercise of its general functions under the Order—and, the Energy Order and the SEM Order in relation to the holders of licences granted under Articles [10(1) and 10(2)] of the Order;
 - (b) an amount which is a proportion as determined by the Authority of the amount estimated by the Authority (in consultation with the Competition Commission) as having been incurred in the calendar year immediately preceding the [1 April] in question by the Competition Commission in connection with references made to it under Article 15 of the Order with respect to the Licence; and
 - (c) the difference (being a positive or negative amount), if any, between:
 - (i) the amount of the fee paid by the Licensee in respect of the year immediately preceding the [1 April] in question less any refund paid to the Licensee in respect of that year under paragraph 4; and
 - (ii) the amount which that fee would have been in respect of that year had the amount comprised in that fee in accordance with sub-paragraph (a) (or, where that year commenced on [1 April] [●], had the amount comprised in that fee attributable to the matters referred to in that subparagraph, as determined by the Authority according to a method

disclosed in writing to the Licensee) been calculated by reference to the total costs of the Authority and the proportion of those costs actually attributable to the Licence (such total costs being apportioned as determined by the Authority according to a method previously disclosed in writing to the Licensee).

Payment of Refund

- In respect of the year beginning on [1 April] [●] and for each subsequent year, the Authority may pay to the Licensee an amount ("the refund") calculated in accordance with a method previously disclosed in writing to the Licensee and by reference to the difference between:
 - (a) the proportion of the fee for that year paid by the Licensee which is attributable to the Authority's estimates in accordance with paragraphs 3(a) and 3(b); and
 - (b) the Authority's reasonable revised estimate of those costs,

provided that any such refund shall be paid to the Licensee on or before [31 March] in the year to which the fee relates.

Condition 9. Disposal of Relevant Assets

General Duty

The Licensee shall not dispose of or relinquish operational control over any relevant asset otherwise than in accordance with the following paragraphs of this Condition.

Duty to Give Notice

Save as provided in paragraph 3, the Licensee shall give to the Authority not less than two months' prior written notice of its intention to dispose of or relinquish operational control over any relevant asset, together with such further information as the Authority may request relating to such asset or the circumstances of the intended disposal or relinquishment of control or to the intentions in regard to the asset of the person proposing to acquire it or operational control over it.

Permitted Disposals

- Notwithstanding paragraphs 1 and 2, the Licensee may dispose of or relinquish operational control over any relevant asset:
 - (a) where:
 - (i) the Authority has issued directions for the purposes of this Condition containing a general consent (whether or not subject to conditions) to:
 - (A) transactions of a specified description; and/or
 - (B) the disposal of or relinquishment of operational control over relevant assets of a specified description; and
 - (ii) the disposal or relinquishment of operational control in question is effected pursuant to a transaction of a description specified in the directions, or the relevant asset in question is of a description so specified, and the disposal or relinquishment of operational control is in accordance with any conditions to which the consent is subject; or
 - (b) where the disposal or relinquishment of operational control in question is required by or under any enactment.

- 4 Notwithstanding paragraph 1, the Licensee may dispose of or relinquish operational control over any relevant asset specified in any notice given under paragraph 2 in circumstances where:
 - (a) subject to paragraph 5, the Authority confirms in writing that it consents to such disposal or relinquishment (which consent may be made subject to the acceptance by the Licensee or any third party in favour of whom the relevant asset is proposed to be disposed or operational control is proposed to be relinquished of such conditions as the Authority may specify); or
 - (b) the Authority does not inform the Licensee in writing of any objection to such disposal or relinquishment of control within the notice period referred to in paragraph 2.

Procedure of the Authority

In relation to a material disposal, any consent of the Authority pursuant to paragraph 4 shall be given after the Authority shall have consulted and taken into consideration any representations timeously made by any electricity undertaking or the Republic of Ireland System Operator to the extent such persons may be materially affected by the disposal in question.

Definitions

6 In this Condition, unless the context otherwise requires:

"disposal"

includes any sale, assignment, gift, lease or licence; the grant of any right of possession, loan, security, mortgage or charge; the grant of any other encumbrance; the permitting of any encumbrance to subsist; or any other disposition to a third party. And "dispose" shall be construed accordingly.

"relevant asset"

means:

- (a) any asset for the time being forming part of the transmission system or any control centre for use in connection with that system;
- (b) any other asset for the time being employed

or held for employment by the Licensee in the performance of its obligations under the Order, the Energy Order, the SEM Order or the Licence in (in each case) its capacity as the holder of a licence granted under Article 10(1)(b) of the Order;

- (c) any interest in any Interconnector;
- (d) any asset that, the disposal or relinquishment of operational control by the Licensee of, would adversely affect the ability of:
 - (i) the Transmission Owner;
 - (ii) the Republic of Ireland System Operator;
 - (iii) the Northern Ireland Market Operator Licensee; and/or
 - (iv)the Republic of Ireland Market Operator Licensee

to comply with their respective obligations in those capacities under any applicable licence, law or regulation; and

(e) any legal or beneficial right, title or interest in land upon which any of the assets referred to in sub paragraphs (a), (b), (c) and (d) are situated.

"relinquishment of operational control"

includes entering into any agreement or arrangement whereby operational control of a relevant asset (or relevant assets) is not, or ceases to be, under the sole management of the licenseeLicensee.

Condition 10. Restriction on Dealings with Assets

- 1 Without prejudice to Condition 9, the Licensee shall not, without the written consent of the Authority (after disclosure of all material facts by the Licensee to the Authority):
 - (a) create, or permit to remain in effect, any mortgage, charge, pledge, lien or other form of security or encumbrance whatsoever, undertake any indebtedness to any other person or enter into any guarantee of any obligation otherwise than:
 - (i) on an arm's length basis;
 - (ii) on normal commercial terms;
 - (iii) for a Permitted Purpose; and
 - (iv) (if the transaction is within the ambit of paragraph 1 of Condition 9) in accordance with paragraphs 3 and 4 of Condition 9.
 - (b) transfer, lease, license or lend any sum or sums, asset, right or benefit to any affiliate or related undertaking of the Licensee otherwise than by way of:
 - (i) a dividend or other distribution out of distributable reserves;
 - (ii) repayment of capital;
 - (iii) payment properly due for any goods, services or assets provided on an arm's length basis and on normal commercial terms;
 - (iv) a transfer, lease, licence or loan of any asset, right or benefit on an arm's length basis and on normal commercial terms and made in compliance with the payment requirement referred to in paragraph 2;
 - (v) repayment of any loan or payment of any interest on a loan not prohibited by sub paragraph (a);
 - (vi) payments for group corporation tax relief or for the surrender of Advanced Corporation Taxunder any group payment arrangement pursuant to section 36 of the Finance Act 1998 calculated on a basis not exceeding the value of the benefit received; or

- (vii) a loan to any affiliate or related undertaking of the Licensee which is made for a Permitted Purpose.
- enter into an agreement, or incur a commitment, incorporating a cross-default obligation; or
- (d) continue, or permit to remain in effect, any agreement or commitment incorporating a cross-default obligation subsisting at the date efon which the GrantLicence was granted, save that the Licensee may permit any cross-default obligation in existence at that date to remain in effect for a period not exceeding twelve months from that date, provided that the cross-default obligation is solely referable to an instrument relating to the provision of a loan or other financial facilities granted prior to that date and the terms on which those facilities have been made available as subsisting on that date are not varied or otherwise made more onerous,

provided, however, that the provisions of sub-paragraphs (c) and (d) shall not prevent the Licensee from giving any guarantee permitted by and compliant with the requirements of sub-paragraph (a).

- The payment requirement referred to in paragraph 1(b)(iv) is that the consideration due in respect of the transfer, lease, licence or loan of the asset, good, right or benefit in question is paid in full prior to such transfer, lease, licence or loan unless:
 - (a) the counter-party to the transaction has, and maintains until payment is made in full, an investment grade credit rating; or
 - (b) the obligations of the counter-party to the transaction are fully and unconditionally guaranteed throughout the period during which any part of the consideration remains outstanding by a guarantor which has and maintains an investment grade credit rating.
- Notwithstanding paragraph 1, the Licensee shall be entitled, while the Transmission Owner is an affiliate of the Licensee, to [to mirror wording in TO licence].

Definitions

4 3-In this Condition, unless the context otherwise requires:

"cross-default obligation"

means a term of any agreement or arrangement whereby the licensee's liability to pay or repay any debt or other sum arises or is increased or accelerated or could reasonably be expected to be capable of arising, increasing or of being accelerated by reason of a default (howsoever such default may be described or defined) by any person other than the licensee, unless:

- (a) that liability can arise only as a result of a default by a subsidiary of the licenseeLicensee;
- (b) the licensee Licensee holds a majority of the voting rights in that subsidiary and has the right to appoint or remove a majority of its board of directors; and
- (c) that subsidiary carries on business solely for the purposes of a Permitted Purpose (but not a purpose identified in sub-paragraph (d) or (e) of the definition of Permitted Purpose).

"indebtedness"

means all liabilities which are, now or later, due, owing or incurred, whether actual or contingent, whether solely or jointly with any other person and whether as principal or surety, together with any interest accruing on such liabilities and all costs, charges, penalties and expenses incurred in connection with them.

"investment grade credit rating" means:

- (a) unless sub-paragraph (b) below applies:
 - (i) an issuer rating of not less than BBB- by Standard & Poor's Ratings Group or any of its subsidiaries;
 - (ii) an issuer rating of not less than Baa3 by Moody's Investors Service Inc. or any of

its subsidiaries;

(iii) an issuer senior unsecured debt rating of not less than BBB- by Fitch Ratings Ltd or any of its subsidiaries; or

an equivalent rating from any other reputable credit rating agency which, in the opinion of the Authority, notified in writing to the licensee_licensee, has comparable standing in both the United Kingdom and the United States of America; or

(b) such higher rating as may be specified by those agencies from time to time as the lowest investment grade credit rating.

Condition 11. Restriction on Use of Certain Information

General Restriction

- Where the Licensee, or any affiliate or related undertaking of the Licensee, is in possession of any protected information, the Licensee shall (and shall procure that such affiliate or related undertaking shall) procure:
 - (a) that neither the Licensee nor any other person shall use that protected information for the purpose of obtaining any unfair commercial advantage in relation to the Transmission System Operator Business or any other business;
 - (b) that the protected information is not disclosed to any other person except with the prior consent in writing of each person to whose affairs that information relates; and
 - (c) that the protected information in the possession of any Separate Business is not disclosed to any other business of the Licensee except with the prior consent in writing of each person to whose affairs that information relates.
- The Licensee's obligation under paragraph 1 to procure any action on the part of an affiliate or related undertaking shall be taken, in relation to any affiliate or related undertaking which has control of the Licensee, as an obligation to use all reasonable endeavours to procure the taking of that action by obtaining (and enforcing) an appropriate contractual undertaking from that affiliate or related undertaking in respect of the protected information.
- The Licensee shall implement such measures and procedures and take all such other steps as may be specified in directions issued by the Authority from time to time for the purposes of this Condition and reasonably considered by the Authority to be reasonably necessary for the purpose of securing compliance by the Licensee with its obligations under paragraph 1.

Exceptions

- 4 Sub-paragraphs 1(b) and 1(c) shall not apply to any disclosure of information which is:
 - (a) authorised by Article 63(3) or (4) of the Energy Order;

- (b) made in compliance with the duties of the Licensee, or of any affiliate or related undertaking of the Licensee, in accordance with any:
 - (i) licence granted under the Order (including the Licence);
 - (ii) applicable law (including the Order, the Energy Order and the EnergySEM Order);
 - (iii) requirement of a competent authority;
 - (iv) judicial or arbitral process of a competent jurisdiction; or
 - (v) requirement of a relevant stock exchange, or of the Panel on Takeovers and Mergers;
- (c) permitted by and made in compliance with any document referred to in the Licence (including the Grid Code, the System Operator Agreement, the Single Electricity Market Trading and Settlement Code, any Connection Agreement and any Use of System Agreement) with which the Licensee, or any affiliate or related undertaking of the Licensee, is required to comply; or
- (d) necessary in order to enable the Licensee to enter into, or give effect to, arrangements for the purpose of carrying on the Transmission System Operator Business.

Restrictions Regarding Personnel and Advisers

- The Licensee shall ensure that protected information received by the Licensee (or any affiliate or related undertaking of the Licensee) is:
 - (a) (except where one of the exceptions under paragraph 4 applies) not divulged by any business person to any person unless that person is an authorised recipient;
 and
 - (b) not used by any business person otherwise than for the purpose of pursuing an authorised purpose or advising in relation to the pursuit of an authorised purpose.

Evidence

6 The Licensee shall:

- (a) procure and furnish to the Authority, in such manner and at such times as the Authority may require, such information and reports as the Authority may consider necessary concerning the performance by the Licensee of its obligations under paragraphs 1 and 5 and the effectiveness of the measures, procedures and steps specified in the directions referred to in paragraph 3;
- (b) procure that access to any premises of the Licensee shall be given at any time and from time to time to any nominated person(s) for the purpose of investigating whether the Licensee has performed its obligations under paragraphs 1, 3 and 5, and shall procure that the Licensee and its employees co-operate in any such investigation to the extent requested by the nominated person(s); and
- (c) procure that nominated person(s) shall be entitled to inspect and/or take copies of such records and data of the Licensee as they shall consider to be reasonably necessary for the purpose referred to in sub-paragraph (b) above.

Definitions

7 In this Condition, unless the context otherwise requires:

means such professional advisers of the Licensee (or of any affiliate or related undertaking of the Licensee), engaged and acting in that capacity, as require access to any protected information.

"authorised purpose"

means the management and operation of each Separate Business, or, where protected information is disclosed to another business of the Licensee (or of an affiliate or related undertaking of the Licensee) in accordance with paragraph 4, the purpose for which such disclosure was made.

"authorised recipient"

means, in relation to any protected information, any business person who, before the protected information had been divulged to him by the Licensee (or any other business person), had been informed of the nature and effect of this Condition and who requires access to such protected information for the proper performance of his duties

as a business person in <u>relation to</u> the <u>pursuance pursuit</u> of an authorised purpose.

"business person"

means any employee, subcontractor or agent of the Licensee (or of any affiliate or related undertaking of the Licensee) or any authorised adviser to such persons.

"control"

has the meaning attributed to it by section 416 of the Income and Corporation Taxes Act 1988.

"protected information"

means any information which relates to the affairs of a person who is not an affiliate or related undertaking of the Licensee and which has been furnished to or acquired and which is held or obtained by the Licensee (or any affiliate or related undertaking of the Licensee) pursuant to or by virtue of its carrying on of the Transmission System Operator Business, but excluding information which is in, or comes into, the public domain other than as a result of any breach by the Licensee of the Licensee or of an affiliate or related undertaking of the Licensee).

Condition 12. Independence of the Transmission System Operator Business

General Duty

- 1 The Licensee shall:
 - unless it has already done so prior to this Condition coming into force, establish;
 and
 - (b) at all times thereafter maintain,

the full managerial and operational independence of the Transmission System Operator Business from any Associated Business.

Specific Duties

- 2 For the purpose of facilitating its compliance with paragraph 1, the Licensee shall ensure that:
 - (a) the Transmission System Operator Business is provided with the premises, systems, equipment, facilities, property, personnel, data and management resources that are necessary for its efficient and effective managerial and operational independence <u>from any Associated Business</u>;
 - (b) it does not hold or acquire shares in a holding company of the Licensee or in any electricity undertaking engaged in the generation or supply of electricity on the Island of Ireland;
 - (c) <u>(save as provided for in the Transmission Interface Arrangements)</u> decisions relating to the transmission system (or any part of it) are taken by those persons who are employed by, and are engaged in the operation and management of, the Transmission System Operator Business in accordance with the Transmission Interface Arrangements (and no others);
 - (d) any Associated Business does not use or have access to:
 - (i) premises or parts of premises (other than general meeting room areas) occupied by persons engaged in the management or operation of the Transmission System Operator Business, except where access is allowed to electricity undertakings (or a class of electricity undertakings)

not limited to one or more Associated Businesses) generally, in which case Associated Businesses may be allowed access to the same extent, as further detailed in the Compliance Plan;

- systems for the recording, processing or storage of data to which persons engaged in the management or operation of the Transmission System Operator Business also have access;
- (iii) equipment, facilities or property employed for the management or operation of the Transmission System Operator Business;
- (iv) the services of persons who are (whether or not as their principal occupation) engaged in the management or operation of the Transmission System Operator Business; and
- (e) it can and does, in so far as is legally possible:
 - ensure that any director of the Licensee is not at the same time also a director of a company which carries on an Associated Business engaged in the generation, [distribution] or supply of electricity; and
 - (ii) prevent any person who has ceased to be engaged in the management or operation of the Transmission System Operator Business from being engaged in the activities of any Associated Business that is engaged in the generation, [distribution] or supply of electricity until the expiry of an appropriate time (being a period of at least 3 months) from the date on which he ceased to be engaged by the Transmission System Operator Business.

Compliance Plan

- The Licensee shall, <u>by</u> no later than <u>3 months after the date of the grant of the Licence[DATE]</u>, prepare and submit to the Authority for its approval a compliance plan setting out the practices, procedures, systems and rules of conduct which the Licensee has adopted, or intends to adopt, together with the timescales for adoption, to ensure its compliance with this Condition.
- The Licensee shall use all reasonable endeavours to comply with its approved compliance plan (the "<u>Compliance Plan</u>") and shall from time to time publish the up to date <u>Compliance Plan</u> on its website.

- 5 The Authority may:
 - (a) within 30 days of the Licensee submitting an initial or revised <u>Compliance</u> Plan;
 and
 - (b) following any review of the <u>Compliance</u> Plan that the Authority may conduct from time to time,

notify the Licensee that, in its opinion, the <u>Compliance</u> Plan is not, or is no longer, sufficient for the purposes of the Licensee's compliance with this Condition, and require such revisions to be made to the <u>Compliance</u> Plan as are in the Authority's opinion necessary or expedient in order for it to be sufficient for the purposes of ensuring the Licensee's compliance or continued compliance with this Condition.

- Where the Licensee receives a notification in accordance with paragraph 5, it shall within 30 days revise the Compliance Plan in such manner and to such extent as will reflect the Authority's requirements.
- 7 The Licensee shall at least once every year during which this Condition is in force review the Compliance Plan so as to ensure:
 - (a) its continued compliance with its obligations under this Condition; and
 - (b) that the information set out in the <u>Compliance</u> Plan continues to be accurate in all material respects.
- Where the Licensee revises the <u>Compliance</u> Plan, either in accordance with paragraph 6 or following a review conducted by it in accordance with paragraph 7, it shall submit the revised <u>Compliance</u> Plan to the Authority for its approval.
- 9 The Licensee shall ensure that persons engaged in the management and operation of the Transmission System Operator Business:
 - (a) are made aware of the practices, procedures, systems and rules of conduct set out in the <u>Compliance</u> Plan;
 - (b) have the necessary information and facilities to comply with their respective obligations as provided for in the <u>Compliance</u> Plan; and
 - (c) are aware of the disciplinary procedures that may be activated should they fail to comply with their obligations under the <u>Compliance</u> Plan.

Compliance Manager

- The Licensee shall, following consultation with the Authority, appoint a senior member of its personnel engaged in the management and operation of the Transmission System Operator Business as a manager (the "Compliance Manager") for the purpose of facilitating compliance with its obligations under this Condition and with the Compliance Plan.
- The Licensee shall ensure that the Compliance Manager has access to such staff, premises, systems, information, documentation, equipment, facilities and other resources as he might reasonably expect to require to fulfil the duties and tasks assigned to him.
- 12 The duties and tasks assigned to the Compliance Manager shall include:
 - (a) providing relevant advice and information to the Licensee for the purpose of ensuring its compliance with this Condition and with the Compliance Plan;
 - (b) monitoring the effectiveness of and the Licensee's compliance with the Compliance Plan;
 - (c) investigating any complaint or representation received by the Licensee from any person in respect of any matter arising under or by virtue of this Condition or in relation to the Compliance Plan;
 - (d) recommending and advising upon the remedial action which any such investigation has demonstrated to be necessary or desirable, including where necessary revising the Compliance Plan to reflect such recommendation and advice; and
 - (e) reporting, at such frequency as is determined in writing by the Authority, to the directors of the Licensee on his activities during the period covered by the report, the investigations he has conducted and on progress towards implementation of the <u>Compliance</u> Plan.
- The Licensee shall, at such frequency as is determined in writing by the Authority, submit a report to the Authority:
 - (a) detailing the activities of the Compliance Manager during the period covered by the report;

- (b) providing a progress update on the Licensee's implementation of the <u>Compliance</u>Plan;
- (c) setting out the details of any investigations conducted by the Compliance Manager, including:
 - (i) the number, type and source of the complaint or representation on which such investigations were based;
 - (ii) the outcome of such investigations; and
 - (iii) any remedial action taken by the Licensee following such investigations.

Definitions

14 In this Condition, unless the context otherwise requires:

"Associated Business"	means any business of the Licensee (or of any affiliate or related undertaking of the Licensee) other than the ultimaterelevant holding company, the Transmission System Operator Business, the Transmission Owner Business, [the Distribution Licensee]Business and the Market Operation Activity.
<u>"Compliance Manager"</u>	shall have the meaning attributed to that expression in paragraph 10.
"Compliance Plan"	shall have the meaning attributed to that expression in paragraph 4.
" ultimate<u>relevant</u> holding company"	means <u>aeach</u> holding company of the Licensee which <u>isdoes</u> not itself <u>a subsidiary of another</u>
	company, and which is not itself engaged in the
	generation, [distribution]generate or supply
	electricity on the Island of Ireland and which has no
	holding company that itself generates or supplies
	electricity on the Island of Ireland (regardless of
	whether any subsidiaries of such companies

undertake such generation or supply of electricity).

Condition 12A: Ownership of the Transmission System Operator Business

- This Condition shall apply after the point at which the Licensee first ceases, following the date of the Grant, to have any affiliate or related undertaking who is authorised by a license granted under Article 10(1)(a) or 10(1)(c) of the Order.
- Where this Condition applies, the Licensee shall procure that neither the Licensee, nor any affiliate or related undertaking of the Licensee, undertakes an activity which requires authorisation by virtue of Articles 8(1) (a) or (c) of the Order or Section 6(1) (a) or (d) of the Electricity Act 1989, or an activity which is licensable under Section 14(1)(a), (b), (c), or (d) of the Republic of Ireland Electricity Act.

Condition 13. Prohibited Activities

- Except with the prior written consent of the Authority and in accordance with any conditions of that consent, the Licensee shall not purchase or otherwise acquire electricity for the purpose of sale or other disposition to third parties on the Island of Ireland, save to the extent it is necessary to do so in undertaking the Transmission System Operator Business.
- In paragraph 1, the reference to purchase or other acquisition of electricity shall include entering into or acquiring the benefit of a contract conferring rights or obligations (including rights or obligations by way of option) in relation to or by reference to the sale, purchase or delivery of electricity at any time or the price at which electricity is sold or purchased at any time.
- 3 Except with the prior written consent of the Authority and in accordance with any conditions of that consent, the Licensee shall not own any transmission lines, or associated electrical plant, in Northern Ireland.

Condition 14. Security Arrangements

- The Licensee shall comply with the provisions of the Northern Ireland Fuel Security Code in so far as relevant to it and such provisions shall have effect as if they were set out in the Licence.
- The Northern Ireland Fuel Security Code may be amended in accordance with its provisions.

<u>DRAFT FORSECOND</u> CONSULTATION <u>DRAFT</u>

Condition 15. Non-Discrimination

In undertaking the Transmission System Operator Business, the Licensee shall not unduly discriminate as between any persons or class or classes of persons (including itself in undertaking any activity other than the Transmission System Operator Business).

Condition 16. [Compliance with Supply Competition Code] [Not Used]

- 1. The Licensee shall comply with the provisions of the Supply Competition Code in so far as relevant to it, including any requirements under that Code for the Authority's approval or consent, as to compliance with directions issued by the Authority, and in respect of determinations made by the Authority.
- 1. The provisions of the Supply Competition Code shall have effect as if they were set out in the Licence. [Note: <u>The SCC may be discontinued under SEM, but those matters currently dealt with under the SCC (such as the MRC) will be covered elsewhere. This condition may be deleted except possibly for run-off purposes] is to be discontinued. Provision will be made for its run off in the transition arrangements.]</u>

Condition 17. Grid Code

Establishment of the Grid Code

- The Licensee shall prepare and at all times have in force, and shall (subject to paragraph 12) implement and comply with, a Grid Code:
 - (a) covering all material technical aspects relating to connections to and the operation and use of the total system or (insofar as relevant to the operation and use of the total system) the operation of electric lines and electrical plant within Northern Ireland connected to the total system or any other system in Northern Ireland for the transmission or distribution of electricity and (without prejudice to the foregoing) making express provision as to the matters referred to in paragraph 6; and
 - (b) which is, in respect of the transmission system, designed so as to:
 - (i) permit the development, maintenance and operation of an efficient, coordinated and economical system for the transmission of electricity in Northern Ireland as part of efficient, co-ordinated and economical systems for the transmission of electricity on the Island of Ireland;
 - (ii) facilitate the transmission system being made available to persons authorised to supply or generate electricity in Northern Ireland, on terms which neither prevent nor restrict competition in the supply or generation of electricity on the Island of Ireland; and
 - (iii) subject to sub-paragraphs (i) and (ii), promote the security and efficiency of the electricity generation, transmission and distribution system in Northern Ireland as a whole.
 - (c) which is, in respect of the distribution system, designed so as to:
 - (i) permit the development, maintenance and operation of an efficient, coordinated and economical system for the distribution of electricity; and
 - (ii) neither prevent nor restrict competition in the generation and supply of electricity on the Island of Ireland.

Reviews of the Code

- The Grid Code in force at the date of the Granton which this Condition becomes effective shall be the document approved as such by the Authority. Subsequently, the Licensee shall (in consultation with electricity undertakings and the Republic of Ireland System Operator, to the extent such persons are liable to be materially affected thereby) periodically review (including upon the request of the Authority) the Grid Code and its implementation. Following any such review, the Licensee, shall send to the Authority:
 - (a) a report on the outcome of such review;
 - (b) any proposed revisions to the Grid Code from time to time as the Licensee (having regard to the outcome of such review) reasonably thinks fit for the achievement of the objectives referred to in paragraphs 1(b) and (c); and
 - (c) any written representations or objections from any electricity undertakings or the Republic of Ireland System Operator (including any proposals by such persons for revisions to the Grid Code not accepted by the Licensee in the course of the review) arising during the consultation process and subsequently maintained.

Revision of the Code

- Revisions to the Grid Code proposed by the Licensee and sent to the Authority pursuant to paragraph 2 shall require the Authority's approval before they may be made.
- Having regard to any written representations or objections referred to in sub-paragraph 2(c), and following such further consultation (if any) as the Authority may consider appropriate, the Authority may issue directions requiring the Licensee to revise the Grid Code in such manner as may be specified in the directions, and the Licensee shall forthwith comply with any such directions.
- The Authority shall be entitled, in order to implement the requisite arrangements referred to in Condition [] of the [_____]NIE Energy Supply Licence, to issue directions to the Licensee requiring the Licensee to revise the Grid Code in such manner and with effect from such date as may be specified in the directions, and the Licensee shall comply with any such directions, provided that such revisions shall not affect the rights or obligations of any party to:
 - a power purchase agreement that is not a cancellable generating unit agreement;
 or

(b) a cancellable generating unit agreement that has not, at the relevant time, been the subject of a cancellation direction,

under that agreement, beyond what may reasonably be regarded as <u>de minimis</u> in relation to that party.

Content of the Code

- 6 The Grid Code shall include:
 - (a) connection conditions specifying the technical, design and operational criteria to be complied with in respect of any connection or proposed connection at an entry or exit point on the total system;
 - (a) a set of operating codes specifying conditions and procedures under or in accordance with which the Licensee shall operate the total system, and under or in accordance with which other persons shall operate their plant and/or systems for the distribution of electricity in relation to the total system (including procedures and conditions relating to outages of generation sets and associated power station equipment), insofar as is necessary to protect the security and quality of supply and to ensure the proper and safe operation of the total system under both normal and abnormal operating conditions or in order to give effect to paragraph 2 of Condition 22;
 - (a)—a planning code specifying the requirements for the supply of information by persons connected, (or seeking connection,) at an entry point or an exit point on the total system, or in respect of the applications envisaged by Condition 27, (in each case) in order for the planning and development of the total system to be undertaken, and specifying the technical and design criteria and procedures to be applied in the planning and development of the total system and to be complied with by other persons connected or seeking connection at an entry point or an exit point on the total system in the planning and development of their own plant and systems;
 - (d) (a) a set of scheduling and dispatch codes specifying conditions and procedures for the scheduling and dispatch of generation sets connected at an entry point or exit point on the total system which are either:

- (i) required to be subject to central dispatch instructions under the terms of any exemption granted under Article 9 of the Order or any licence granted under Article 10 of the Order; or
- (ii) are agreed by the operator of that generation set to be subject to central dispatch;

and which may include provisions relating to the management of emissions; and

(e) (a) a metering code setting out requirements and procedures for metering.

Copies of the Code

- 7 The Licensee shall ensure that a copy of the Grid Code is given or sent to the Authority and the Department and is published on the Licensee's website.
- The Licensee shall (subject to paragraph 9) ensure that a copy of the Grid Code is given or sent to any person requesting it.
- 9 The Licensee may make a charge for any copy of the Grid Code given or sent pursuant to paragraph 8 of an amount which will not exceed any amount specified for the time being for the purposes of this Condition in directions issued from time to time by the Authority.

Non-Discrimination

- 10 In preparing, implementing and complying with the Grid Code the Licensee shall not:
 - unduly discriminate against or unduly prefer any person or class or classes of persons in favour of or as against any other person or class or classes of persons; or
 - (b) restrict or prevent competition in generation or supply on the Island of Ireland.
- The Licensee shall keep and maintain such records concerning its implementation of and compliance with the Grid Code as are in accordance with such guidelines as the Authority shall from time to time have given to the Licensee and are, in the opinion of the Authority, sufficient to enable the Authority to assess whether the Licensee is performing the obligation imposed upon it under paragraph 10 concerning these matters and the Licensee shall furnish to the Authority such records (or such of these as the Authority may require) in such manner and at such times as the Authority may require.

Derogations

The Authority may from time to time (following consultation with the Licensee) issue directions relieving the Licensee of its obligations to implement or comply with, or to enforce against any other person any provision of, the Grid Code in respect of such parts of the transmission system and/or the distribution system to such extent as may be specified in the directions.

[Manner in which combined T&D Code is to be treated is still under consideration.]

Long Form Distribution Code

- Until such time as the Authority has approved, and the Transmission Owner has implemented, a Distribution Code designed so as to achieve the objectives referred to in paragraph 1(c) without cross reference to the provisions of the Grid Code, the Licensee shall, to the extent that any provision of the Grid Code is designed so as to achieve the objectives referred to in paragraph 1(c):
 - (a) only propose revisions to the relevant parts of such provisions with the agreement of the Transmission Owner; and
 - (b) undertake any consultations undertaken in accordance with paragraph 2 that relate to the relevant parts of such provisions in cooperation with the Transmission Owner.
- Once a Distribution Code, as described in paragraph 13, is approved and implemented, as described in paragraph 13, the Authority shall be entitled to direct modifications to this Condition 17 so as to remove paragraph 1(c) and replace those references to "total system" specified in the direction with "transmission system". The Licensee shall, as soon as reasonably practicable following any such modification, undertake a review of the Grid Code in accordance with paragraph 2.

Definitions

15 13-In this Condition, unless the context otherwise requires:

"cancellable generating unit shall have the meaning given to that term in the {

agreement" | NIE Energy Supply Licence.

"power purchase agreement" shall have the meaning given to that term in the

NIE Energy Supply Licence.

Condition 18. Distribution Code

- 1 The Licensee shall comply with the provisions of the Distribution Code in so far as applicable to it.
- The Authority may, following consultation with the Distribution Licensee Transmission System Owner and any other electricity undertakings directly affected thereby, issue directions relieving the Licensee of its obligation under paragraph 1 in respect of such parts of such Distribution Code and to such extent and subject to such conditions as may be specified in those directions.

Condition 19. Transmission Interface Arrangements

General Duty

- The Licensee shall, in common with the Transmission Owner, prepare, obtain the Authority's approval of, and at all times have in force, implement and comply with, arrangements (the "Transmission Interface Arrangements") which:
 - (a) set out the terms and arrangements, as between the Licensee and the Transmission Owner, referred to in paragraph 3;
 - (b) are designed to facilitate the achievement of the aims set out in paragraph 4, in so far as they relate to the transmission system; and
 - (c) set out the matters referred to in paragraph 5.
- The licensee shall be taken to have complied with paragraph 1 by:
 - (a) adopting, on the date of its designation, as the Transmission Interface Arrangements in force with effect from the date of the Grant, the document designated as such by the [Authority][Department]; and
 - (b) reviewing such document and proposing modifications to it in accordance with paragraphs 8, 9 and 10.
- For the purposes of this Condition, the terms and arrangements referred to in paragraph 1(a) are those which:
 - (a) are requisite for the enjoyment and discharge of the rights and obligations of the Licensee in relation to the Transmission System Operator Business arising under the Order, the Energy Order, the SEM Order, the Licence, the Grid Code, the System Operator Agreement, the Single Electricity Market Trading and Settlement Code, any Connection Agreement, any Use of System Agreement and such other code or document as may be specified from time to time by the Authority;
 - (b) are requisite for the enjoyment and discharge of the rights and obligations of the Transmission Owner arising under the Order, the Energy Order, the SEM Order, its licence, the Grid Code, the Single Electricity Market Trading and Settlement

Code and such other code or document as may be specified from time to time by the Authority; and

- (c) provide for matters which include:
 - (i) the provision of transmission services by the Transmission Owner;
 - the technical levels to be complied with by the Licensee in relation to the transmission services;
 - (iii) the operation, including the configuration, of the transmission system;
 - (iv) matters to enable responses to (and to progress any works necessitated by) applications received for use of the All-Island Transmission Networks and/or new connections (or modifications of existing connections) to the All-Island Transmission Networks (at an entry or exit point on the transmission system or the Republic of Ireland transmission system);
 - (v) the arrangements whereby the transmission system is to be planned, developed, maintained and operated;
 - (vi) the arrangements, as between the Licensee and the Transmission Owner, for the planning and development of the transmission system in co-ordination with the other parts of the All-Island Networks;
 - (vii) planning for outages, including (where appropriate) co-ordination of outages on the transmission system with outages on the Republic of Ireland transmission system;
 - (viii) the payment of monies to or from the Licensee in respect of the services and other matters referred to above;
 - (ix) the exchange of information between the Licensee and the Transmission Owner, in so far as each is authorised to disclose such information; and
 - (x) procedures to enable the Licensee or the Transmission Owner (as the case may be) to produce information about the transmission system in accordance with its respective obligations under the Order, the Energy Order, the SEM Order, the Licence, the Transmission Owner Licence and the System Operator Agreement, the Single Electricity Market Trading

and Settlement Code, any Connection Agreement and any Use of System Agreement.

- The relevant aims referred to at paragraph 1(b) are:
 - (a) the efficient discharge of the obligations imposed on the Licensee and the Transmission Owner (in their capacities as such) under the Order, the Energy Order, the SEM Order and their respective licences;
 - (b) the development, maintenance and operation of the transmission system as part of efficient, economical, co-ordinated, safe, secure and reliable All-Island Transmission Networks;
 - (c) effective competition in the generation and supply of electricity on the Island of Ireland; and
 - (d) the promotion of good industry practice and efficiency in the implementation and administration of the matters covered by the Transmission Interface Arrangements.
- The Transmission Interface Arrangements shall provide for any disputes between the parties thereto over revisions to the Transmission Interface Arrangements to be referred to the Authority for determination. In addition, the Transmission Interface Arrangements may provide for there to be referred to the Authority for determination such additional matters arising under the Transmission Interface Arrangements as may be specified in the Transmission Interface Arrangements.
- The provisions of paragraphs 1, 3, 4 and 5 shall not limit the matters which may be provided for in the Transmission Interface Arrangements.
- 7 The Licensee shall procure that no modifications, amendments or variations are made to the Transmission Interface Arrangements without the prior approval of the Authority.

Review of the Arrangements

- Without prejudice to paragraph 7, the Licensee shall, in common with the Transmission Owner, periodically, or at any time on the receipt of a request from the Authority to do so, review the Transmission Interface Arrangements and their implementation to:
 - (a) ensure that they meet the requirements of paragraphs 1, 3, 4 and 5; and

- (b) to consider whether any alternative arrangements would better achieve those requirements.
- 9 Following any such review, the Licensee shall, in common with the Transmission Owner, send to the Authority:
 - (a) a report on the outcome of the review;
 - (b) any revisions which the Licensee and the Transmission Owner agree should be made to the Transmission Interface Arrangements (having regard to the outcome of the review); and
 - (c) any matters on which the Licensee and the Transmission Owner disagree (which matters will be referred to the Authority for determination in accordance with paragraph 5).

Revision of the Arrangements

Revisions to the Transmission Interface Arrangements proposed by the Licensee and sent to the Authority pursuant to sub-paragraph 9(b) shall require the Authority's approval before they may be made.

[This condition may be expanded, or other conditions added, to cover other interface arrangements, for example with the Distribution Licensee or the Power Procurement Manager.]

Publication of the Arrangements

<u>Where, and to the extent, required to do so by the Authority, the Licensee shall publish</u> the Transmission Interface Arrangements on its website.

[Current thinking suggests that there will be interface arrangements between the TSO and the D Company. Once the full extent of the necessary interfaces is established, this condition will be expanded to accommodate them. Current thinking suggests that there is no need for formal interface arrangements between the TSO and PPB.]

Condition 20. Operation of the Transmission System and the System Security and Planning Standards

- 1 The Licensee shall operate, and shall co-ordinate and direct the flow of electricity onto and over, the transmission system.
- In complying with its obligation under paragraph 1, the Licensee shall at all times do so in accordance with:
 - (a) the Transmission and Distribution System Security and Planning Standards and the Grid Code; and
 - (b) such other standard of planning and operation as is adopted, from time to time, by the Licensee (with the approval of the Authority and following consultation with those electricity undertakings liable to be materially affected thereby),

in each case as appropriate to the purpose under consideration, and in accordance with its role under the Transmission Interface Arrangements, and taking into account the Transmission Owner's obligations in relation to planning and developing the transmission system in accordance with the Transmission Owner Licence.

Revision of Arrangements

- The Licensee shall, in common with the Transmission Owner, in consultation with electricity undertakings and the Republic of Ireland System Operator to the extent such persons are liable to be materially affected thereby, periodically (and at any time when requested to do so by the Authority) review the Transmission and Distribution System Security and Planning Standards and their implementation in so far as relevant to the transmission system. Following any such review, the Licensee shall, in common with the Transmission Owner, send to the Authority:
 - (a) a report on the outcome of that review;
 - (b) any revision which the Licensee proposes to make to the Transmission and Distribution System Security and Planning Standards from time to time (having regard to the outcome of that review); and
 - (c) any written representations or objections from the Transmission Owner, the Republic of Ireland System Operator or electricity undertakings (including any proposals by such persons for revisions to the documents that were not accepted

by the Licensee in the course of the review) arising during the consultation process and subsequently maintained.

- 4 Revisions to the Transmission and Distribution System Security and Planning Standards proposed by the Licensee and sent to the Authority pursuant to paragraph 3 shall require the Authority's approval before they may be made.
- Having regard to any written representations or objections referred to in sub-paragraph 3(c), and following such further consultation (if any) as the Authority may consider appropriate, the Authority may issue directions requiring the Licensee to revise the Transmission and Distribution System Security and Planning Standards in such manner as may be specified in the directions, and the Licensee shall comply with any such directions forthwith.

Derogation

The Authority may from time to time (following consultation with the Licensee, the Transmission Owner, to the extent liable to be materially affected thereby, any electricity undertaking and the Republic of Ireland System Operator, and such (if any) other licence holders as the Authority shall consider appropriate) issue directions relieving the Licensee of its obligations under paragraph 2 in respect of such parts of the transmission system and to such extent as may be specified in the directions.

Publication

- The Licensee shall give or send a copy of the Transmission and Distribution System Security and Planning Standards, and of any revision thereto, to the Authority and to the Republic of Ireland System Operator. The Licensee shall also publish a copy of the document on its website.
- The Licensee shall, subject to paragraph 9, give or send a copy of any of the Transmission and Distribution System Security and Planning Standards to any person requesting it.
- The Licensee may make a charge for any copy given or sent pursuant to paragraph 8 of an amount reflecting the Licensee's reasonable costs of the document which will not exceed any amount specified for the time being for the purposes of this Condition in directions issued from time to time by the Authority.

[The Transmission Owner will be primarily responsible for the planning aspects of the Transmission and Distribution System Security and Planning Standards document. The extent to which this provision will refer to an All-Island solution is to be considered as part of the Transmission Owner licence consultation. The extent of co-operation required with the Republic of Ireland System Operator is also to be further considered at that time.]

Performance Standards

- The Licensee shall, whenever requested to do so by the Authority, draw up and submit to the Authority for its approval a statement setting out criteria by which performance of the Licensee in maintaining transmission system security and availability and quality of service may be measured.
- The Licensee shall within 2 months after the end of each financial year submit to the Authority a report providing details of the performance of the Licensee during the previous financial year against the criteria referred to in paragraph 10.

Transmission System Planning

The Licensee shall cooperate with, and assist, the Transmission System Owner in complying with its obligations under the Transmission Owner Licence regarding the planning and development of the transmission system.

Condition 21. Operating Security Standards

The Licensee shall make arrangements sufficient to meet the operating security standard at all times.

Operating Security Standard

- The operating security standard is such level of operational security which, in relation to a single contingency incident, will result in limited (quantity and time) low frequency load shedding. In the event of a long term material reduction in the commissioned capacity of any Northern Ireland Interconnector and/or the North/South Circuits, the operating security standard may be reduced to allow for planned low frequency load shedding in relation to a single contingency incident. In either case, the operating security standard shall be achieved by ensuring that:
 - (a) under normal operating conditions, sufficient generating capacity and demand reduction schemes are available to meet:
 - (i) the forecast demand; and
 - (ii) such level of reserve capability as the Licensee determines to be necessary,

taking into account the impact factor and the availability of the Northern Ireland Interconnectors and the North/South Circuits, and assuming that available capacity will be scheduled and dispatched in accordance with the Grid Code; and/or

- (b) such other or further measures as the Authority may (upon the application of the Licensee) approve as sufficient to ensure the same level of operational security.
- Notwithstanding paragraph 1, the Licensee may interrupt or reduce a supply of electricity in circumstances where:
 - (a) it is necessary to do so by reason of planned maintenance undertaken in respect of any part of the total system, or by reason of a fault on or affecting any part of the total system, or by reason of the quantities of electricity delivered onto the total system, or by reason of the failure of, damage to, or destruction of, a gas pipeline; or

- (b) electricity is available for purchase under the terms of the arrangements for trading electricity established by or referred to in the Single Electricity Market Trading and Settlement Code, but the Licensee is prevented from dispatching such electricity by reason of relevant constraints; or
- (c) it is necessary to do so to maintain the security and stability of the total system by reason of a sudden unplanned loss of part of the total system until the time at which all demand on the total system can again be met in a stable and secure manner.

Compliance

The Licensee shall, upon request by the Authority, provide to the Authority such information as the Authority may require for the purpose of monitoring compliance with this Condition and to enable the Authority (having regard to its statutory duties) to review the operation of the operating security standard.

Definitions

5 In this Condition, unless the context otherwise requires:

"*c* - --- - - - 1 .1 - --- - 1"

means, for any point in time, the Licensee's forecast
(made in accordance with the Grid Code) of the
demand on the total system at that point in time.
means the percentage of the aggregate infeeds to
the transmission system which could be lost under a
single contingency incident.
means constraints produced directly by the
transmission system or derived from neighbouring
systems.
manya tha laga af
means the loss of:
(a) in relation to generation sets, a single
generation set (or more than one generation
set connected to the transmission system

(b)

in

relation

Northern

Ireland

through a single transformer); and

to

а

Interconnector or the North/South Circuits, such part of that Interconnector or the North/South Circuits;

that is liable to sudden interruption in the event of a single fault other than failure of, damage to, or destruction of, a gas pipeline.

"reserve capability"

means the Licensee's reasonable expectation of the ability (in MW) of a generation set, a demand reduction scheme, a Northern Ireland Interconnector or the North/South Circuits to fincrease the net generation/demand balance on the total system]/[lift load and sustain it during and following a period when the system frequency is at or below 49.5 Hz].

Condition 22. Central Dispatch and Merit Order

- The Licensee shall, in conjunction with the Republic of Ireland System Operator, schedule SEM Generation, and ensure that direct instructions for the dispatch of SEM Generation are issued, in accordance with paragraphs 2, 3, 4 and 5.
- Having regard to information provided to it by the Republic of Ireland System Operator and authorised electricity operators (including as to forecast levels of electricity demand and availability of generation capacity), to forecast levels of electricity available to be transferred to or from the Island of Ireland across any Interconnector and to the requirements of the Transmission and Distribution System Security and Planning Standards and the Republic of Ireland Security and Planning Standards, the Licensee shall, in conjunction with the Republic of Ireland System Operator, undertake operational planning:
 - (a) for the matching of SEM Generation output (including a reserve of SEM Generation to provide a security margin of SEM Generation availability) with forecast demand on the Island of Ireland after taking into account, inter alia:
 - (i) unavailability of generation sets and/or Interconnector transfers;
 - (ii) constraints from time to time imposed by technical limitations on the All-Island Networks or any part thereof; and
 - (iii) electricity delivered to the All-Island Networks from generation sets not subject to central dispatch; and
 - (b) (consistently with sub-paragraph (a) above, in accordance with the Grid Code and subject to paragraph 10 of Condition 17), for the release of parts of the transmission system for maintenance, repair, extension or reinforcement.

Merit Order

- The Licensee shall (pursuant to the Grid Code), in conjunction with the Republic of Ireland System Operator (pursuant to the Republic of Ireland Grid Code), establish and operate, a merit order system for SEM Generation.
- Taking account of, inter alia, the factors set out in paragraph 5, the Licensee shall, in conjunction with the Republic of Ireland System Operator, schedule SEM Generation and:

- (a) schedule SEM Generation; and
- (b) except to the extent not reasonably achievable given that the Licensee and the Republic of Ireland System Operator each have separate control centres from which dispatch instructions to generation sets in each of their respective jurisdictions are issued, ensure that direct instructions for the dispatch of SEM Generation are issued;

in each case:

- (c) (a) in ascending order of relevant prices; and
- (d) (b) as will in aggregate (and after taking account of electricity delivered to or from the All-Island Networks from or to other sources) be sufficient to match at all times (to the extent possible having regard to the availability of SEM Generation) demand forecast on the All-Island Networks taking account of information provided by electricity undertakings, together with an appropriate margin of reserve.
- 5 The factors referred to in paragraph 4 include:
 - (a) forecast demand on the Island of Ireland;
 - (b) technical constraints from time to time imposed on the All-Island Networks or any part or parts thereof, including those imposed by virtue of the Licensee's statutory duty to operate a secure and reliable system in real time within Northern Ireland;
 - (c) the dynamic operating characteristics of the SEM Generation;
 - (d) forecast exports of electricity across any Interconnector;
 - (e) transmission and distribution losses;
 - (f) (in respect of the transmission system) the operating security standard, and (in respect of the Republic of Ireland transmission system) the Republic of Ireland Security and Planning Standards; and
 - (g) other matters provided for in the Grid Code and the Republic of Ireland Grid Code (including, in each case, any arrangements for the dispatch of renewable generators).

[Preferential dispatch for renewable generators to be further considered.] Provision of Information

The Licensee shall provide to the Authority such information as the Authority shall request concerning the merit order system or any aspect of its operation.

Definitions

7 In this Condition, unless the context otherwise requires:

"available"	means, in relation to any generation set or Interconnector transfer, a generation set or Interconnector transfer which is available in accordance with the Grid Code or the Republic of Ireland Grid Code (as applicable), and "availability" shall be construed accordingly.
"central dispatch"	means the process of scheduling and issuing direct instructions by the Licensee, in conjunction with the Republic of Ireland System Operator, as referred to in paragraph 1.
"Interconnector transfer"	means the flow of energyelectricity across an Interconnector into, or out of, the Island of Ireland.
"merit order system"	means a system establishing economic precedence of electricity from available generation sets or Interconnector transfers to be delivered or transferred to the All-Island Networks (subject to other system needs).
"NI SEM Generation"	means the available generation sets of each relevant generator which: (a) are required to be subject to central dispatch under the terms of that relevant generator's licence or exemption (as

applicable); or

(b)

are otherwise agreed by that relevant

generator to be subject to central dispatch.

"relevant generator"

means:

- (a) a the holder of a licence under Article10(1)(a) of the Order; or
- (b) a person who is exempt from the requirement to hold such a licence in accordance with Article 9 of the Order, and whose generation set is connected to the total system.

"relevant price"

Imeans, in relation to each generation set and each Interconnector transfer, the price submitted in respect of that generation set or Interconnector transfer in accordance with the Grid Code or the Republic of Ireland Grid Code (as the case may be)]Single Electricity Market Trading and Settlement Code.

"Republic of Ireland Generator"

means fa person licensed to generate electricity under Section 14(1)(a) of the Republic of Ireland Electricity Act, or the Republic of Ireland Board acting in its capacity as the owner or operator of generation sets.

"Republic of Ireland SEM Generation"

means the available generation sets of each Republic of Ireland Generator which:

- (a) are required to be subject to central dispatch under the terms of that Republic of Ireland Generator's licence; or
- (b) are otherwise agreed by that Republic of Ireland Generator to be subject to central dispatch.

"SEM Generation"

means NI SEM Generation, Republic of Ireland SEM Generation and available

Interconnector transfers taken together.

Condition 23. Single Electricity Market Trading and Settlement Code

- 1 The Licensee shall accede to the Single Electricity Market Trading and Settlement Code and comply with it in so far as applicable to it in its capacity as :
 - (a) the holder of a licence granted under Article 10(1)(b) of the Order; and
 - (b) the appointed Meter Data Provider (as defined in the Single Electricity Trading and Settlement Code) for metering systems that relate to entry or exit points on the transmission system.

Condition 24. System Operator Agreement

Content of the System Operator Agreement

- The Licensee shall enter into, and comply with and, and, in conjunction with the Republic of Ireland System Operator, at all times maintain in force, an agreement (the "System Operator Agreement") which:
 - (a) insofar as any matter is within the control of the Republic of Ireland System Operator and affects the ability of the Licensee to comply, on a continuing basis, with the Licensee or any laws or regulations applicable to the Transmission System Operator Business, ensures that such matter is carried out in a manner such that the Licensee is capable, on a continuing basis, of complying with the Licence and such laws and regulations;
 - (b) insofar as any matter is within the control of the Licensee in carrying on the Transmission System Operator Business and affects the ability of the Republic of Ireland System Operator to comply, on a continuing basis, with any licences, laws or regulations applicable to the Republic of Ireland System Operator in undertaking its functions, ensures that such matter is carried out in a manner such that the Republic of Ireland System Operator is capable, on a continuing basis, of complying with the such licences, laws and regulations;
 - insofar as a matter is within the control of the Licensee in carrying on the Transmission System Operator Business and/or of the Republic of Ireland System Operator and affects the ability of the Northern Ireland Market Operator Licensee and/or the Republic of Ireland Market Operator Licensee to comply, on a continuing basis, with any licences, laws or regulations applicable to the Northern Ireland Market Operator Licensee in undertaking its functions and/or the Republic of Ireland Market Operator Licensee in undertaking its functions, ensures that such matter is carried out in a manner such that the Northern Ireland Market Operator Licensee (as applicable) is capable, on a continuing basis, of complying with the such licences, laws and regulations;
 - (d) insofar as a matter is within the control of the Northern Ireland Market Operator Licensee and/or of the Republic of Ireland Market Operator Licensee and affects the ability of the Licensee in carrying on the Transmission System Operator

Business and/or of the Republic of Ireland System Operator to comply, on a continuing basis, with any licences, laws or regulations applicable to the Licensee in carrying on the Transmission System Operator Business and/or to the Republic of Ireland System Operator in undertaking its functions, ensures that such matter is carried out in a manner such that the Licensee in carrying on the Transmission System Operator Business and/or to the Republic of Ireland System Operator (as applicable) is capable, on a continuing basis, of complying with the such licences, laws and regulations; and

- (e) is designed so as to promote:
 - (i) <u>promote</u> the efficient discharge of the obligations imposed on the Licensee in its capacity as the holder of a licence granted under Article 10(1)(b) of the Order, and on the Republic of Ireland System Operator, under licences, laws and regulations;
 - (ii) <u>facilitate</u> the development, maintenance and operation of the transmission system as part of efficient, economical, co-ordinated, safe, secure and reliable All-Island Transmission Networks:
 - (iii) <u>neither prevent nor restrict</u> effective competition in the generation and supply of electricity on the Island of Ireland; and
 - (iv) the promotion of promote good industry practice and efficiency in the implementation and administration of the matters covered by the System Operator Agreement.
- Without prejudice to the generality of paragraph 1, the System Operator Agreement shall set out the arrangements regarding the rights and obligations of the Licensee as against the Republic of Ireland System Operator, in relation to contracts (and applications) for connection to, and use of, the All-Island Transmission Networks (including as envisaged by Conditions 27 and 28).

Review and Amendment of the System Operator Agreement

The Licensee shall, in conjunction with the Republic of Ireland System Operator, periodically review (including at the request of the Authority) the System Operator Agreement and its implementation.

- Save as provided for in paragraphs 5 and 6 below, the Licensee shall procure that the System Operator Agreement is not amended otherwise than by mutual consent of all the persons who are, at the relevant time, a party thereto. Where a proposed amendment may have a material impact on the business of any electricity undertaking or on the operation of the Single Electricity Market, the Licensee shall consult with electricity undertakings and give due consideration to any representations received.
- The Licensee shall ensure that the System Operator Agreement allows any party to the System Operator Agreement to (without restriction) refer to the Authority any proposed amendment to the System Operator Agreement that any other party thereto disputes where the dispute remains outstanding for more than [30] days after a party serves a notice on the others that refers to this paragraph. Where a proposed amendment is referred to the Authority in accordance with the provision of the System Operator Agreement included in order to meet the requirements of this paragraph, the Licensee shall comply with (and, in conjunction with the Republic of Ireland System Operator, amend the System Operator Agreement to conform to) that amendment to the extent it is approved by the Authority. [Equivalent of this paragraph to be included in the MO Licence.]
- In addition to the matters specified in paragraph 5, the System Operator Agreement may provide for there to be referred to the Authority for determination (subject to the Authority accepting such referral) such additional matters arising under the System Operator Agreement as may be specified in the System Operator Agreement.
- The Licensee shall, in conjunction with Republic of Ireland System Operator, report annually to the Authority on the operation of the System Operator Agreement to the extent relevant to the functions, rights and obligations of the Licensee.

Publication of the System Operator Agreement

Where, and to the extent, required to do so by the Authority, the Licensee shall publish the System Operator Agreement on its website.

Condition 25. Requirement to Offer Terms - Users and Connectees

Offer of terms for use of the All-Island Transmission Networks

- On application by any eligible person, the Licensee shall (subject to paragraph <u>66</u>) offer to enter into a Use of System Agreement:
 - (a) to accept into the All-Island Transmission Networks at such entry point or points on the transmission system, and in such quantities, as may be specified in the application, electricity to be provided by or on behalf of such person; and
 - (b) to deliver such quantities of electricity as are referred to in sub-paragraph (a) above (less any transmission losses on the All-Island Transmission Networks) to such exit point or points on the All-Island Transmission Networks and to such person or persons as may be specified in the application; and
 - (c) specifying the use of system charges to be paid by the person seeking use of the All-Island Transmission Networks in respect of generation or supply in Northern Ireland, such charges (unless manifestly inappropriate) to be referable to the statement prepared in accordance with paragraph 1 (or, as the case may be, paragraph 7) of Condition 30 or any revision of such statement; and
 - (d) containing such further terms as are or may be appropriate for the purposes of the agreement.

In this paragraph references to "eligible person" shall be construed as references to persons licensed under Article 10 of the Order (or exempt from the requirement to be so licensed under Article 9 of the Order) or who have applied for a licence under Article 10 and whose application has not been withdrawn or rejected, [and also to (including, for the avoidance of doubt, the Power Procurement ManagerBusiness in hisits capacity as such]).

Offer of terms for connection to the All-Island Transmission Networks

On application by any person, the Licensee shall (subject to paragraph 56) offer to enter into a Connection Agreement (or amend an existing Connection Agreement) for connection (or modification of an existing connection) to the All Island Transmission Networks at entry or exit points on the transmission system, and such offer shall make detailed provision regarding:

- (a) the carrying out of works (if any) required to connect the transmission system to any other system for the transmission or distribution of electricity and for the obtaining of any consents necessary for such purposes;
- (b) the carrying out of works (if any) in connection with the extension or reinforcement of the All-Island Networks rendered necessary or appropriate by reason of making the connection or modification to an existing connection and for the obtaining of any consents necessary for such purposes;
- (c) the installation of appropriate meters (if any) required to enable the Licensee to measure electricity being accepted into the All-Island Transmission NetworkNetworks at the specified entry point or points or leaving such system at the specified exit point or points;
- (d) the date by which any works required so as to permit access to the All-Island Transmission Networks (including for this purpose any works to reinforce or extend any of the All-Island—Transmission Networks) shall be completed and so that, unless otherwise agreed by the person making the application, a failure to complete such works by such date shall be a material breach of the agreement entitling the person to rescind the agreement;
- (e) the installation of special metering, telemetry or data processing equipment (if any) for the purpose of enabling any person who is bound to comply with the Grid Code to comply with its obligations in respect to metering thereunder or the performance by the Licensee of any service in relation to such metering thereunder;
- (f) (e) the connection charges to be paid to the Licensee, such charges:
 - (i) to be presented in such a way as to be referable to the statements prepared in accordance with paragraph 1 (or, as the case may be, paragraph 7) of Condition 30 or any revision of such statements; and
 - (ii) to be set in conformity with the requirements of paragraph 5 of Condition 30 and (where relevant) of paragraph 3; and
- (f) the installation of special metering, telemetry or data processing equipment (if any) for the purpose of enabling any person who is bound to comply with the Grid Code to comply with its obligations in respect to metering thereunder or the

performance by the Licensee of any service in relation to such metering thereunder; and

- (g) such further matters as are or may be appropriate for the purposes of the agreement.
- For the purpose of determining an appropriate proportion of the costs directly or indirectly incurred in carrying out works (or in relation to any of the other matters referred to in paragraph 5 of Condition 30) under an agreement for making a connection or modification to an existing connection the Licensee shall have regard to:
 - (a) the benefit (if any) to be obtained or likely in the future to be obtained by the Licensee or any other person as a result of the carrying out of such works (or of such other matters) whether by reason of the reinforcement or extension of any part of the All-Island Networks or the provision of additional entry or exit points on such networks or otherwise; and
 - (b) the ability or likely future ability of the Licensee to recoup a proportion of such costs from third parties.

Offer of terms - general

- The Licensee shall, as soon as practicable after it receives an application in accordance with paragraph 1 or 2, request (to the extent necessary) an offer from the Transmission Owner and/or the Republic of Ireland System Operator (in accordance with the Transmission Interface Arrangements and/or the System Operator Agreement as appropriate) in respect of that application and the works (if any) necessitated by that application.
- The Licensee shall offer terms for agreements in accordance with paragraphs 1 and 2 as soon as practicable and (save where the Authority consents to a longer period) in any event not more than the period specified in paragraph 7 after receipt by the Licensee of an application containing all such information as the Licensee may reasonably require for the purpose of formulating the terms of the offer. A form of standard terms for agreements in paragraphs 1 and 2 shall be published on the Licensee's website, together with any subsequent revisions thereof.
- The Licensee shall not be obliged pursuant to this Condition to offer to enter or to enter into any Connection Agreement or any Use of System Agreement:

- (a) if to do so would involve the Licensee:
 - (i) in breach of its duties under Article 12 of the Order; or
 - in breach of any regulations made under Article 32 of the Order or of any other enactment relating to safety or standards applicable in respect of the transmission system; or
 - (iii) in breach of the Conditions of the Licence;
 - (iv) in breach of the Grid Code; or
- (b) if the person making the application does not undertake to be bound by such parts of the Grid Code and to such extent as the Authority shall from time to time specify in directions issued to the Licensee for the purposes of this Condition; or
- (c) if, when requested to do so by the Licensee, the Transmission Owner and/or the Republic of Ireland System Operator does not offer to enter into an agreement for connection/extension works in respect of the Connection Agreement or Use of System Agreement in question.
- 7 For the purpose of paragraph 5, the period specified shall be:
 - (a) in the case of persons seeking use of system, 28 days; and
 - (b) in the case of persons seeking connection (or modification to an existing connection) or seeking use of system in conjunction with connection, 3 months.
- The Licensee shall, within 28 days following receipt of a request from any person, give or send to such person such information in the possession of the Licensee as may be reasonably required by such person for the purpose of completing the information required by that person in relation to its application for a licence under Article 10 of the Order.

Condition 26. Functions of the Authority – Disputes with Users and Connectees

- If, after a period which appears to the Authority to be reasonable for the purpose, the Licensee has failed to enter into a Connection Agreement or Use of System Agreement with any person entitled or claiming to be entitled thereto pursuant to a request under Condition 25, the Authority may, pursuant to Article 11(3)(c) of the Order and on the application of that person or the Licensee, settle any terms of the Connection Agreement or Use of System Agreement in dispute between the Licensee and that person in such manner as appears to the Authority to be reasonable having (insofar as relevant) regard in particular to the following considerations:
 - (a) that such person should pay to the Licensee:
 - in the case of provision of use of the All-Island Transmission Networks in respect of generation or supply in Northern Ireland, the use of system charges determined in accordance with paragraph 1 or 7 of Condition 30; and
 - (ii) in the case of provision of a connection (or a modification to an existing connection) to the All Island Transmission Networks at an entry or exit point on the transmission system, the whole or an appropriate proportion (as determined in accordance with paragraph 3 of Condition 25) of the costs referred to in paragraph 5 of Condition 30 together with a reasonable rate of return on the capital represented by such costs;
 - (b) If that no such person should pay any charges such as are referred to in subparagraph (b) of paragraph 4 of Condition 30 in respect of any connection (or any
 modification of an existing connection) to the All-Island Transmission Networks at
 an entry or exit point on the transmission system made prior to such date as shall
 be specified in a direction issued by the Authority for the purposes of this
 Condition and that no such charges should be paid in respect of any such
 connection or modification made after such date unless the Authority is satisfied
 that the extension or reinforcement in respect of which the charges are to be paid
 was rendered necessary or appropriate by virtue of providing connection to or
 use of system to the person or making such a modification;
 - (c) that the performance by the Licensee of its obligations under the Connection Agreement or Use of System Agreement should not involve the Licensee in a breach such as is referred to in paragraph 6 of Condition 25;

- that the performance by the Transmission Owner of its obligations under any agreement necessitated in relation to the Connection Agreement or Use of System Agreement pursuant to paragraph 4 of Condition 25 should not involve the Transmission Owner in a breach such as is referred to in condition 20 of the Transmission Owner Licence;
- (e) that the performance by the Republic of Ireland System Operator of its obligations under any agreement necessitated in relation to the Connection Agreement or Use of System Agreement pursuant to paragraph 4 of Condition 25 should not involve the Republic of Ireland System Operator in a breach such as is referred to in condition [] of the Republic of Ireland System Operator Licence;
- (f) that any methods by which the transmission system is connected to any other system for the transmission or distribution of electricity accord (insofar as applicable to the Licensee) with the Grid Code and with the Distribution Code; and
- (g) that the terms and conditions of the Connection Agreement or Use of System Agreement so settled by the Authority and of any other such agreements entered into by the Licensee pursuant to an application under Condition 25 should be, so far as circumstances allow, in as similar a form as is practicable.
- If the person wishes to proceed on the basis of the Connection Agreement or Use of System Agreement as settled by the Authority, the Licensee shall forthwith:
 - (a) notify the Transmission Owner and the Republic of Ireland System Operator in order that the Licensee can obtain the necessary agreement envisaged by paragraph 4 of Condition 25;
 - (b) forthwith on obtaining those agreements, enter into and implement Connection Agreement or Use of System Agreement as so settled.
- If either party to a Connection Agreement or Use of System Agreement entered into pursuant to Condition 25 or this Condition proposes to vary the contractual terms of such agreement in any manner provided for under such agreement, the Authority may, at the request of the Licensee or other party to such agreement, settle any dispute relating to such variation in such manner as appears to the Authority to be reasonable.

Condition 27. Requirement to Offer Terms - Republic of Ireland System Operator

System Operator Agreement

- The Licensee shall ensure that the System Operator Agreement provides:
- (a) that, at At the request of the Republic of Ireland System Operator in respect of an application to the Republic of Ireland System Operator for use of the All-Island Transmission Networks in respect of generation or supply in the Republic of Ireland or connection to (or modification of an existing connection to) the All-Island Transmission Networks at an entry or exit point on the Republic of Ireland transmission system, the Licensee shall (subject to paragraph 47) provide the Republic of Ireland System Operator with an offer tethat makes detailed provisions regarding:
 - (i) carrythe carrying out of the works to the transmission system (if any) necessary to enable such use, connection or modification; and obtainthe obtaining of the consents (if any) necessary for such purposes; and
 - (b) (ii) carrythe carrying out of the works to the transmission system (if any) necessary in connection with the extension or reinforcement of the All-Island Networks rendered necessary or appropriate by reason of such use, connection or modification; and the ebtain obtaining of the consents (if any) necessary for such purposes,

by a stated date.

System Operator Agreement

- The Licensee shall ensure that the System Operator Agreement provides for the manner in which the requests for use of system and connection or modification, such as are envisaged by paragraph 1, are to be made, and also for:
 - (a) (b) for any payments between the Licensee and the Republic of Ireland System Operator in respect of such use of system; and
 - (b) (c) for the payments between the Licensee and the Republic of Ireland System Operator in respect of such connection or modification, the amount of such payments:

- (i) to be presented in such a way as to be referable to the statements prepared in accordance with paragraph 1 (or, as the case may be, paragraph 7) of Condition 30 or any revision of such statements; and
- (ii) to be set in conformity with the requirements of paragraph 5 of Condition 30 and (where relevant) of paragraph 2.
- 2—For the purpose of determining an appropriate proportion of the costs directly or indirectly incurred in carrying out works (or in relation to any of the other matters referred to in sub-paragraph (a) of paragraph 5 of Condition 30) in respect of a request such as is envisaged by paragraph 1(a), the Licensee shall have regard to:
 - (a) the benefit (if any) to be obtained or likely in the future to be obtained by the Licensee or any other person as a result of the carrying out of such works (or of such other matters) whether by reason of the reinforcement or extension of any part of the All-Island Networks or the provision of additional entry or exit points on such networks or otherwise; and
 - (b) the ability or likely future ability of the Licensee to recoup a proportion of such costs from third parties.
- 3-The Licensee shall, and shall ensure that the System Operator Agreement requires the Licensee to, respond to requests such as are envisaged by paragraph 1(a) as soon as practicable and (save where the Authority consents to a longer period) in any event not more than the period specified in paragraph 45 after receipt by the Licensee of a request that complies with the relevant requirements of the System operator Operator Agreement.
- 4-For the purpose of paragraph 34, the period specified shall be:
 - (a) in the case of persons seeking use of system, 28 days; and
 - (b) in the case of persons seeking connection (or modification to an existing connection) or seeking use of system in conjunction with connection, 3 months.

[This will need to be considered in context of ROI obligations.]

Transmission Interface Arrangements

5—The Licensee shall, as soon as practicable after it receives a request such as is envisaged by paragraph 1(a), request an offer from the Transmission Owner (in

accordance with the Transmission Interface Arrangements) in respect of that request and the works (if any) necessitated by that request.

Circumstances where no obligation exists

- <u>7</u> 6-The Licensee shall not be obliged <u>(and the System Operator Agreement will provide that the Licensee shall not be obliged)</u> to make an offer such as is envisaged by paragraph 1(a):
 - (a) if to do so would involve the Licensee:
 - (i) in breach of its duties under Article 12 of the Order; or
 - (ii) in breach of any regulations made under Article 32 of the Order or of any other enactment relating to safety or standards applicable in respect of the transmission system; or
 - (iii) in breach of the Conditions of the Licence;
 - (iv) in breach of the Grid Code; or
 - (b) if the person making the application to which the request envisaged by paragraph 1(a) relates does not undertake to be bound by such parts of the Grid Code, and to such extent, as the Authority shall from time to time specify in directions issued to the Licensee for the purposes of this Condition; or
 - (c) if, when requested to do so by the Licensee, the Transmission Owner does not offer to enter into an agreement for connection/extension works in respect of the request in question.

Condition 28. Functions of the Authority – Disputes with the Republic of Ireland System Operator

- The Licensee shall ensure that the System Operator Agreement provides that, if after a period which appears to the Authority to be reasonable for the purpose, the Licensee and the Republic of Ireland System Operator have not entered into a binding commitment pursuant to such a request as is envisaged under paragraph 1(a) of Condition 27, the Authority may, on the application of the Licensee or the Republic of Ireland System Operator, settle the terms of the offer envisaged pursuant to paragraph 1(a) of Condition 27 in such manner as appears to the Authority to be reasonable having (insofar as relevant) regard in particular to the following considerations:
 - (a) that the Licensee should be able to recover the whole or an appropriate proportion (as determined in accordance with paragraph 23 of Condition 27) of the costs referred to in paragraph 5 of Condition 30 together with a reasonable rate of return on the capital represented by such costs;
 - (b) that the performance by the Licensee of its obligations under the agreement in question should not involve the Licensee in a breach such as is referred to in paragraph 67 of Condition 27;

 - (d) that any methods by which the transmission system is connected to any other system for the transmission or distribution of electricity accord (insofar as applicable to the Licensee) with the Grid Code and with the Distribution Code; and
 - (e) that the terms and conditions of the agreement so settled by the Authority and of any other such agreements entered into by the Licensee pursuant to an application under Condition 27 should be, so far as circumstances allow, in as similar a form as is practicable.
- If the Republic of Ireland System Operator wishes to proceed on the basis of the offer so settled by the Authority, the Licensee shall forthwith:

- (a) notify the Transmission Owner in order that the Licensee can obtain the necessary agreement envisaged by paragraph 56 of Condition 27;
- (b) forthwith on obtaining that agreement, enter into and implement the agreement so settled as so settled.
- If the Licensee or the Republic of Ireland System Operator wishes to vary the terms of the arrangements entered into pursuant to such an offer as is envisaged by paragraph 1(a) of Condition 27 or such an offer as is settled in accordance with this Condition 28, the Authority may, at the request of the Licensee or the Republic of Ireland System Operator, settle any dispute relating to such variation in such manner as appears to the Authority to be reasonable.

Condition 29. Economic Purchasing of System Support Services

- The Licensee shall contract for the provision of such quantities and types of System Support Services at any time available as may be appropriate to enable it to discharge its obligations under the Order, the Energy Order, the SEM Order and the Licence (including Conditions 20 and 21). Where appropriate, taking into account the quantity, nature and cost of the System Support Services in question, the Licensee shall make arrangements for such contracting in co-operation with the Republic of Ireland System Operator.
- In contracting for the provision of System Support Services pursuant to paragraph 1, the Licensee shall purchase or otherwise acquire System Support Services:
 - (a) from the most economical sources available to it, or available to the Republic of Ireland System Operator, having regard to:
 - the quantity and nature of the System Support Services required to enable discharge of its obligations under the Order, the Energy <u>Order, the</u> <u>SEM</u> Order and the Licence (including Conditions 20 and 21); and
 - (ii) the diversity, number and reliability of such System Support Services at that time available for purchase or other acquisition; and
 - (b) in accordance with a procedure which shall, to the extent and in such manner as may, from time to time, be specified in directions issued by the Authority for the purpose of this paragraph, be published by the Licensee.
- Paragraph 2 shall not have effect in relation to arrangements for the purchase or other acquisition by the Licensee of System Support Services for which it has already, as at the date of the Granton which this Condition becomes effective, contracted, provided that any decision by the Licensee after the such date of the Grant to extend the duration of, or modify the terms of, any such arrangements shall be subject to paragraph 2.
- This Condition shall not extend to prescribing the manner or circumstances in which the Licensee shall at any time call for the delivery of System Support Services under any contract entered into pursuant to paragraph 1.
- Any provision of System Support Services to the Licensee by any affiliate, related undertaking or Separate Business of the Licensee shall be on arm's length terms.

6	Any provision of System Support Services by the Licensee to any affiliate, related
	undertaking or Separate Business of the Licensee shall be on arm's length terms.

Condition 30. Charging Statement

Statement of Charges

- The Licensee shall, in co-operation with the Republic of Ireland System Operator, as soon as practicable after the date of the Granton which this Condition becomes effective (and, in any event, not later than such date as the Authority may direct) prepare (and obtain the Authority's approval to) a statement (or statements) setting out:
 - (a) the basis upon which persons licensed under Article 10 of the Order (or exempt from the requirement to be so licensed under Article 9 of the Order) will be charged for use of the All-Island Transmission Networks in respect of generation or supply in Northern Ireland;
 - (b) the basis upon which charges will be made for connection to the All <u>_</u>lsland Transmission Networks at entry or exit points on the transmission system;
 - (c) any charges for System Support Services; and
 - (d) the charges for (or the basis upon which charges will be made for) any Other System Operator Charges.
- A statement prepared under paragraph 1 shall be in such form and contain such detail as shall be necessary to enable any person to make a reasonable estimate of the charges to which it would become liable for the provision of such services, including such of the information set out in paragraphs 3, 4, 5 and 6 as is required by such paragraphs to be included in the relevant statement.

Use of System

- 3 Except to the extent that the Authority may otherwise direct, the statement referred to in paragraph 1(a) shall include:
 - (a) a schedule of charges for transport of electricity under use of the All-Island Transmission Networks in respect of generation or supply in Northern Ireland;
 - (b) a schedule of adjustment factors to be made (where appropriate) in respect of transmission losses;

- (c) the methods by which and the principles on which charges (if any) for availability of transmission capacity on the All-Island Transmission Networks will be made;
- (d) a schedule of the charges (if any) which may be made for the provision and installation of any meters or electrical plant at entry or exit points on the transmission system, the provision and installation of which is ancillary to the grant of use of the All-Island Transmission Networks in respect of generation or supply in Northern Ireland, and for the maintenance of meters or electrical plant;
- (e) the methods by which and the principles on which entry and exit charges for connections in operation before the date of the Granton which this Condition became effective will be calculated; and
- (f) [separately identifying the charges for electricity delivered at specified times of the year, days of the week and times of the day and night; and] [Under review.]
- (g) such other matters as shall be specified in directions issued by the Authority from time to time for the purposes of this Condition.

Connection

- 4 Except to the extent that the Authority may otherwise direct, the statement referred to in paragraph 1(b) shall include:
 - (a) a schedule listing those items (including the carrying out of works and the provision and installation of electric lines or electrical plant or meters) of significant cost liable to be required for the purpose of connection (at entry or exit points on the transmission system) to the All-Island Transmission Networks for which connection charges may be made or levied and including (where practicable) indicative charges for each such item and (in other cases) an explanation of the methods by which and the principles on which such charges will be calculated;
 - (b) the methods by which and the principles on which any charges will be made in respect of extension or reinforcement of the All-Island Transmission Networks rendered necessary or appropriate by virtue of providing <u>such</u> connection to <u>orthe</u> <u>All-Island Transmission Networks (at entry or exit points on the transmission</u> <u>system) or associated</u> use of the All-Island Transmission Networks to any person <u>seeking connection in respect of supply or generation in Northern Ireland</u>;

- (c) the methods by which and the principles on which connection charges will be made in circumstances where the electric lines or electrical plant to be installed are of greater size or capacity than that required for use of system by the person seeking connection;
- (d) the methods by which and the principles on which any charges (including any capitalised charge) will be made for maintenance and repair required of electric lines, electrical plant or meters provided and installed for making a connection to the All Island Transmission Networks at entry or exit points on the transmission system;
- (e) the methods by which and the principles on which any charges will be made for the provision of special metering or telemetry or data processing equipment by the Licensee for the purposes of enabling any person which is bound to comply with the Grid Code to comply with its obligations in respect of metering thereunder, or for the performance by the Licensee of any service in relation thereto;
- (f) the methods by which and principles on which any charges will be made for disconnection from the transmission system and the removal of electrical plant, electric lines and ancillary maters following disconnection; and
- (g) such other matters as shall be specified in directions issued by the Authority from time to time for the purposes of this Condition.
- 5 Connection charges for those items referred to in paragraph 4 shall be set at a level which will enable the recovery of:
 - (a) the appropriate proportion of the costs directly or indirectly incurred (or to be incurred) in carrying out the works, extension or reinforcement in question and in providing, installing, maintaining and repairing (and, following disconnection, removing) the electrical lines, electrical plant, meters, special metering, telemetry, data processing equipment or other items in question; and
 - (b) a reasonable rate of return on the capital represented by such costs.

System Support Service Charges

The statement referred to in paragraph 1(c) shall identify any charges levied in respect of System Support Services.

Alternative Statement

7 In addition to, and without prejudice to, the Licensee's obligations under paragraph 1, the Licensee shall, upon being required to do so in directions issued by the Authority (and within such period as the Authority may specify), prepare a statement or statements approved by the Authority providing that charges for use of (in respect of generation or supply in Northern Ireland), and/or connection to (at entry or exit points on the transmission system), the All-Island Transmission Networks will be made on such basis as shall be specified in the directions. Such statement or statement shall be in such form and contain such detail as shall be necessary to enable any person to make a reasonable estimate of the charges to which it would become liable for the provision of such services and (without prejudice to the foregoing) including such information as shall be specified in the directions. Each statement prepared in accordance with this paragraph shall, with effect from the date on which it is approved by the Authority or such later date as the Authority shall specify, replace the corresponding statement prepared by the Licensee in accordance with paragraph 1 or, as the case may be, this paragraph (as from time to time revised in accordance with paragraph 7) which is in force at such date and the Licensee shall, with effect from such date make charges in accordance with the statement (as from time to time revised in accordance with paragraph 7) which has replaced such corresponding statement.

Revision and Publication of Statements

- The Licensee may, in co-operation with the Republic of Ireland System Operator, periodically revise the information set out in and, with the approval of the Authority, alter the form of the statements prepared in accordance with paragraph 1 or 6 and shall, at least once in every year the Licence is in force, revise such statements, in co-operation with the Republic of Ireland System Operator, in order that the information set out in the statements shall continue to be accurate in all material respects.
- The Licensee shall publish (prior to its entry into force) a copy of the statements prepared in accordance with paragraph 1 or 6 (and of each revision of such statements in accordance with paragraph 8) on its website and shall send a copy to the Authority and the Republic of Ireland System Operator. Each such revision shall require to be approved by the Authority and shall not become effective until approved by the Authority.
- The Licensee shall give or send a copy of the statements prepared in accordance with paragraphs 1 and 6 or (as the case may be) of the latest version of such statements in

accordance with paragraph 8 approved by the Authority pursuant to such paragraph to any persons who requests a copy of such statement or statements.

The Licensee may make a charge for any statement given or sent pursuant to paragraph 10 of an amount reflecting the Licensee's reasonable costs of providing such a statement which shall not exceed the maximum amount specified in directions issued by the Authority from time to time for the purposes of this Condition.

Definitions

12 In this Condition, unless the context otherwise requires::

"Other System Operator Charges"

means any charges, other than as referred to in paragraphs 1(a), (b) and (c), levied from time to time (with the approval of the Authority) by the Licensee in carrying on the Transmission System Operator Business.

Condition 31. Charge Restrictions

[Revenue restriction provisions to be included.]

Condition 32. Transmission System Capacity Statement

Duty to Prepare a Statement

- The Licensee shall, in consultation with the Republic of Ireland System Operator, once every year (and not later than such date as the Authority shall specify), prepare a statement (in a form and based on methodologies approved by the Authority) showing, in respect of each of the seven succeeding financial years, circuit capacity, forecast powerelectrical flows and loading on each part of the transmission system and fault levels for each transmission node, together with:
 - (a) such further information as shall be reasonably necessary to enable any person seeking use of the transmission system, as part of the All-Island Transmission Networks, to identify and evaluate the opportunities available when connecting to and making use of such system including information on the status of transmission capacity and the anticipated future requirements of transmission capacity;
 - a commentary prepared by the Licensee indicating its views as to those parts of the transmission system most suited to new connections and the transport of further quantities of electricity;
 - (c) a commentary prepared by the Licensee indicating those measures of which it is aware that are being taken (or are planned to be taken) to meet forecast peak demand on the transmission system; and
 - (d) such other matters as shall be specified in directions issued by the Authority from time to time for the purposes of this Condition,

provided that the Authority may, upon the application of the Licensee, relieve the Licensee of the obligation to prepare any such statement in respect of any period and any part of the transmission system specified in directions issued to the Licensee by the Authority from time to time for the purposes of this Condition.

The Licensee may, with the prior consent of the Authority, omit from the published version of any statement prepared in accordance with paragraph 1 any details as to circuit capacity, powerelectrical flows, loading or other information, the disclosure of which would, in the view of the Authority, seriously and prejudicially affect the commercial interests of the Licensee, the Republic of Ireland System Operator or any other person.

The preparation of any statement in accordance with paragraph 1 shall, so far as possible, be co-ordinated with the preparation of the statements required to be produced by the Republic of Ireland System Operator under conditions 7 (Forecast Statement) and 8 (Development Plan) of the Republic of Ireland System Operator Licence, and such statements shall, so far as possible and save to the extent the Authority consents otherwise, be prepared on a consistent basis.

Revisions to the Statement

- The Licensee may (and shall where directed to do so by the Authority), in consultation with the Republic of Ireland System Operator, periodically revise the information set out in and, with the approval of the Authority, alter the form of the statement prepared in accordance with paragraph 1 and shall, at least once in every year the Licence is in force, revise that statement in order that the information set out in it shall continue to be accurate in all material respects.
- The Licensee shall send a copy of the statement prepared in accordance with paragraph 1, and of each revision of that statement in accordance with paragraph 4, to the Department, the Authority and the Republic of Ireland System Operator. Each revision of the statement shall require to be approved by the Authority and shall not become effective until approved by the Authority.

Copies of the Statement

- The Licensee shall make a copy of the statement prepared in accordance with paragraph 1, or (as the case may be) of the latest revision of such statement in accordance with paragraph 4 approved by the Authority pursuant to paragraph 5, available on the Licensee's website, and shall send a copy to any person who requests a copy of the same.
- The Licensee may make a charge for any statement sent pursuant to paragraph 6 of an amount reflecting the Licensee's reasonable costs of providing that statement, which costs shall not exceed the maximum amount specified in directions issued by the Authority from time to time for the purposes of this Condition.

Definitions

8 In this Condition, unless the context otherwise requires:

"consistent basis"

means, in respect of two or more documents, that the assumptions and input data which are common to those documents, and methodologies by which results in relation to equivalent subjects in those documents are derived, are (to the extent material to those documents and/or their subject matter) materially the same, and that the conclusions or outcomes in relation to equivalent subjects in those documents are presented in a manner which is designed so as to facilitate ease of comparison between the documents.

Condition 33. Interconnector Capacity Statement

Duty to Prepare a Statement

- The Licensee shall, as soon as practicable after the commissioning of each Northern Ireland Interconnector (and in any event not later than such date as the Authority shall specify), prepare a statement (in a form and based on methodologies approved by the Authority) showing:
 - the amount of the capacity of that <u>Northern Ireland</u> Interconnector which the Licensee anticipates will be available for the transfer of electricity during each remaining week of the period to [31 March] next following such commissioning;
 - (a) the amount of that capacity in relation to which any person has a right to require the Licensee to receive and/or deliver electricity;
 - (a) the Licensee's forecast of the amount of the remainder of the capacity of such Interconnector which may be used for the transfer of electricity during each week referred to in sub-paragraph (a); and
 - (b) such matters (if any) as the Authority shall specify prior to its approval of the statement.
- The Licensee shall, as soon as practicable in respect of each Northern Ireland Interconnector (and in any event within such period as the Authority shall specify), prepare a statement approved by the Authority showing the matters referred to in subparagraphs 1(a) to (d) in respect of each period of 12 months commencing on the date of [1 April] next following commissioning of the Interconnector in question.
- The preparation of any statement in accordance with paragraph 1 shall, so far as possible, be co-ordinated with the preparation of the statement required to be produced by the Republic of Ireland System Operator under condition 9 (Interconnectors) of the Republic of Ireland System Operator Licence, and such statements shall, so far as possible and save to the extent the Authority consents otherwise, be prepared on a consistent basis.

Copies of the Statement

The Licensee shall send a copy of every statement prepared in accordance with this Condition to the Department, the Authority and the Republic of Ireland System Operator.

- The Licensee shall publish a copy of any statement prepared in accordance with this Condition on its website and shall send a copy of such statement to any person who requests a copy of the same.
- The Licensee may make a charge for any statement sent pursuant to paragraph 5 of an amount reflecting the Licensee's reasonable costs of providing such a statement which shall not exceed the maximum amount specified in directions issued from time to time by the Authority for the purposes of this Condition.

Definitions

7 In this Condition, unless the context otherwise requires:

"consistent basis"

means, in respect of two or more documents, that the assumptions and input data which are common to those documents, and methodologies by which results in relation to equivalent subjects in those documents are derived, are (to the extent material to those documents and/or their subject matter) materially the same, and that the conclusions or outcomes in relation to equivalent subjects in those documents are presented in a manner which is designed so as to facilitate ease of comparison between the documents.

Condition 34. Generation Capacity Statement

Duty to Prepare a Statement

- The Licensee shall, in consultation with the Republic of Ireland System Operator, once every year (and not later than such date as the Authority shall specify), prepare a statement (in a form and based on methodologies approved by the Authority) showing, in respect of each of the seven succeeding financial years:
 - (a) the total generation capacity (broken down by generating station name and by generating station type);
 - (b) the total capacity of the Northern Ireland Interconnectors and the North/South Circuits to import electricity to, and export electricity from, the total system;
 - (c) the forecast peak demand in Northern Ireland and the ability of the generation capacity (subject to adjustment to reflect the amount of electricity referred to in paragraph 1(b)) to meet that demand and the operating security standard;
 - (d) any periods, of which the Licensee is aware, in which the owner or operator of a generation set in Northern Ireland intends to cease or reduce generation or in which the owner or operator of a Northern Ireland Interconnector or of the North/South Circuits intends to reduce the capacity of the Northern Ireland Interconnector (otherwise than, in each case, for routine maintenance);
 - (e) any plans, which the Licensee is aware are in the public domain, for the development of new generation sets to be connected to the total system, or for the development of new Northern Ireland Interconnectors or of new North/South Circuits; and
 - (g) such other matters as shall be specified in directions issued by the Authority from time to time for the purposes of this Condition,

provided that the Authority may, upon the application of the Licensee, relieve the Licensee of the obligation to prepare any such statement in respect of any period specified in directions issued to the Licensee by the Authority from time to time for the purposes of this Condition.

- The Licensee may, with the prior consent of the Authority, omit from the published version of any statement prepared in accordance with paragraph 1 any details the disclosure of which would, in the view of the Authority, seriously and prejudicially affect the commercial interests of the Licensee, the Republic of Ireland System Operator or any other person.
- The preparation of any statement in accordance with paragraph 1 shall, so far as practicable, be co-ordinated with the preparation of the statements required to be produced by the Republic of Ireland System Operator under Section 38 of the Republic of Ireland Electricity Act and Part 10 of the Republic of Ireland legislation known as the European Communities (Internal Market in Electricity) Regulations 2005, and such statements shall, so far as possible and save to the extent the Authority consents otherwise, be prepared on a consistent basis.

Revisions to the Statement

- The Licensee may (and shall where directed to do so by the Authority), in consultation with the Republic of Ireland System Operator, periodically revise the information set out in and, with the approval of the Authority, alter the form of the statement prepared in accordance with paragraph 1 and shall, at least once in every year the Licence is in force, revise that statement in order that the information set out in it shall continue to be accurate in all material respects.
- The Licensee shall send a copy of the statement prepared in accordance with paragraph 1, and of each revision of that statement in accordance with paragraph 4, to the Department, the Authority and the Republic of Ireland System Operator. Each revision of the statement shall require to be approved by the Authority and shall not become effective until approved by the Authority.

Copies of the Statement

- The Licensee shall publish a copy of the statement prepared in accordance with paragraph 1, or (as the case may be) of the latest revision of such statement in accordance with paragraph 4 approved by the Authority pursuant to paragraph 5, on the Licensee's website, and shall send a copy of such statement to any person who requests a copy of the same.
- The Licensee may make a charge for any statement given or sent pursuant to paragraph 6 of an amount reflecting the Licensee's reasonable costs of providing that statement, which costs shall not exceed the maximum amount specified in directions issued by the Authority from time to time for the purposes of this Condition.

Definition

8 In this Condition, unless the context otherwise requires:

"consistent basis"

means, in respect of two or more documents, that the assumptions and input data which are common to those documents, and methodologies by which results in relation to equivalent subjects in those documents are derived, are (to the extent material to those documents and/or their subject matter) materially the same, and that the conclusions or outcomes in relation to equivalent subjects in those documents are presented in a manner which is designed so as to facilitate ease of comparison between the documents.

"generation capacity"

means the commissioned and operational capacity of the generation sets connected to the total system.

Condition 35. Provision of Information to Other System Operators

Subject to the provisions of Condition 11, and without prejudice to any other Condition of this Licence, the Licensee shall provide (in such manner and at such times as may reasonably be requested by the relevant operator or as may be directed by the Authority) to any other transmission system operator or distribution system operator (where such phrases have the meanings given to them in the Directive) with whose system the transmission system is connected, sufficient information to ensure the secure and efficient operation, co-ordinated development and interoperability of, the transmission system and such other system.

Condition 36. Northern Ireland Interconnectors

<u>Condition 36.</u> <u>Northern IrelandArrangements in Respect of the Moyle</u> Interconnector <u>Access Arrangements</u>

Moyle Interconnector Collection Agency Agreement

- The Licensee shall: Paragraphs 2 and 3 shall only apply in respect of the period to the time at which the Moyle Interconnector Collection Agency Agreement terminates or expires in accordance with its terms.
 - (a) (if it has not done so previously) as soon as practicable following the grant of the Licence and in any event not later than any such date as the Authority may specify, establish (and obtain the Authority's approval of) access arrangements in relation to each Northern Ireland Interconnector that was commissioned at the date of the Grant:
 - (a) not later than 3 months prior to the date on which the Licensee reasonably expects any Northern Ireland Interconnector not commissioned at the date of the Grant to be commissioned (or by such other date as the Authority may direct), establish (and obtain the Authority's approval of) access arrangements in relation to that Northern Ireland Interconnector:
 - (a) give effect to and comply with the access arrangements that are in force from time to time in respect of each Northern Ireland Interconnector.
- The Licensee shall not be obliged pursuant to this Condition to offer to enter into, or to enter into, an agreement for use of a Northern Ireland interconnector with any person:
 - (a) if to do so would be likely to involve the Licensee:
 - (i) in breach of its duties under Article 12 of the Order; or
 - (ii) in breach of any regulations made under Article 32 of the Order or of any other enactment relating to safety or standards applicable to that Northern Ireland Interconnector; or
 - (iii) in breach of any of the Conditions; or

- b) if the person making the application does not undertake to be bound by the terms of:
 - (i) such parts of the Grid Code and to such extent as the Authority shall from time to time specify in directions issued to the Licensee for the purposes of this Condition:
 - (ii) the access arrangements referred to in paragraph 1 and applying to that

 Northern Ireland Interconnector.

Revision of Access Arrangements

- The Licensee shall (in consultation with electricity undertakings liable to be materially affected thereby and with the relevant asset owner) periodically review (including upon the request of the Authority) the access arrangements that are in force from time to time in respect of each Northern Ireland Interconnector. Following any such review, the Licensee shall send to the Authority:
 - (a) a report on the outcome of such review;
 - (a) any proposed revisions to the access arrangements which the Licensee (having regard to the outcome of such review) reasonably thinks fit; and
 - (a) any written representations or objections from electricity undertakings or the relevant asset owner (including any proposals by any such person for revisions to the access arrangements that were not accepted by the Licensee) arising during the consultation process and subsequently maintained.
- 4 Any revisions to the access arrangements proposed by the Licensee and sent to the Authority pursuant to paragraph 3 shall only have effect once approved by the Authority.
- Having regard to the report sent to the Authority pursuant to paragraph 3, and following such further consultation (if any) as the Authority may consider appropriate, the Authority may issue directions requiring the Licensee to revise any access arrangements in such manner as may be specified in the directions.

Information & Copies

The Licensee shall keep and maintain such records concerning the access arrangements in force from time to time in respect of each Northern Ireland Interconnector as are, in the opinion of the Authority, sufficient to enable the Authority to assess whether the Licensee

is performing its obligations under this Condition, and the Licensee shall provide to the Authority such records (or such of these as the Authority may require), in such manner and at such times as the Authority may require.

- The Licensee shall (on request) give or send a copy of the access arrangements from time to time in force in respect of one or more Northern Ireland Interconnectors to the Authority.
- The Licensee shall give or send a copy of the access arrangements from time to time in force in respect of any Northern Ireland Interconnector to any person requesting the same. The Licensee may make a charge for any such copy given or sent, provided the amount charged does not exceed any amount specified for the time being for the purposes of this paragraph 8 in directions issued by the Authority.

Non-discrimination

- When establishing, reviewing, giving effect to, and complying with the access arrangements applying to any Northern Ireland Interconnector, the Licensee shall not:
 - (a) discriminate as between any relevant users or classes of relevant users;
 - (b) in any way unduly prefer an affiliate or related undertaking of the Licensee; or
 - (c) restrict, distort or prevent competition in the generation, transmission, distribution and/or supply of electricity on the Island of Ireland as a whole.

Moyle Operating Agency Agreement

- 40-The Licensee shall at all times be a party to, and comply with its obligations under, the Moyle OperatingInterconnector Collection Agency Agreement. The Licensee shall, in accordance with its obligations under such agreement, recover through the charges it levies, and account to Moyle for the amounts recovered by the Licensee, in accordance with Condition 31, in respect of the "CAIR" term (as defined in Condition 31), an amount equal to the Collection Agency Income Requirement.
- 41—The Licensee shall not terminate, or make or agree any amendment to, the Moyle Operating Interconnector Collection Agency Agreement, without the prior consent of the Authority.

IA & IEA under the BSC

Moyle Interconnector Operation Agency Agreement

- Paragraphs 5 to 9 (inclusive) shall only apply in respect of the period to the time at which the Moyle Interconnector Operation Agency Agreement terminates or expires in accordance with its terms.
- <u>The Licensee shall at all times be a party to, and comply with its obligations under, the Moyle Interconnector Operation Agency Agreement.</u>
- <u>The Licensee shall not terminate, or make or agree any amendment to, the Moyle Interconnector Operation Agency Agreement, without the prior consent of the Authority.</u>
- The Licensee shall at all times remain a party to the GB Balancing and Settlement Code framework agreement.
- 43-The Licensee shall at all times act as and perform the functions of the Interconnector Administrator and the Interconnector Error Administrator (as such expressions are defined in the GB Balancing and Settlement Code) in respect of the Moyle Interconnector under and in accordance with the GB Balancing and Settlement Code.
- 9 44 [Recovery of associated costs.] [Position to be confirmed.]

Definitions

10 15 In this Condition, unless the context otherwise requires:

"access arrangements"	means, in respect of each Northern Ireland
	Interconnector, arrangements approved by the
	Authority for the allocation of capacity rights on that
	Northern Ireland Interconnector between electricity
	undertakings, by competitive bids through an
	auction or otherwise.

"asset owner Collection Agency Income Requirement"

means, in respect of a Northern Ireland Interconnector, the persons who own the assets that comprise that Northern Ireland Interconnector and/or who exercise control over the use made of that Northern Ireland Interconnectorany period, the

amount defined as such, in respect of that period, in the Moyle Collection Agency Agreement.

"GB Balancing and Settlement Code"

means the balancing and settlement code established by the transmission system operator for Great Britain.

"Moyle"

means Moyle Interconnector Limited, an incorporated company registered in Northern Ireland under number NI036562.

"Moyle

OperatingInterconnector

Collection Agency Agreement"

means the agreement of that name between Moyle and the Licensee dated [DATE], which was originally entered into between Moyle and Northern Ireland Electricity plc on 14 April 2003, which, amongst other things, makes provision for the Moyle Interconnector to be operated by the Licensee collection of the Collection Agency Income Requirement.

"Moyle Interconnector"

means the Northern Ireland Interconnector between Scotland and Northern Ireland which is owned by Moyle and which comprises the converter stations at Ballycronan More, Co. Antrim, Northern Ireland and Auchencrosh, Ayrshire, Scotland and the undersea and underground electric lines which interconnect such converter stations, together with its connections to the transmission system and to the transmission system in the south west of Scotland.

"Moyle Interconnector
Operation and Agency
Agreement"

means the agreement of that name between Moyle and the Licensee, as amended and restated on 28 June 2006, which, amongst other things, makes provision for the Moyle Interconnector to be operated by the Licensee.

Condition 37. Limits on the level to which transmission services are provided

- In co-ordinating and directing the flow of electricity onto and over the transmission system, the Licensee shall ensure that any of the technical levels that apply to the provision to the Licensee of any transmission services are not exceeded.
- The technical levels referred to in paragraph 1 above are those set out in the Transmission Interface Arrangements.

Schedule 1. Authorised Area

- 1. The authorised area shall comprise Northern Ireland.
- 1. If any part of the authorised area is designated in a subsequent licence granted to any person under Article 10(1)(b) of the Order, except where that licence does not authorise or require that person to participate in the transmission of electricity in the manner referred to at Article 8(4)(a) of the Order, such part shall be excluded from the authorised area under this Schedule.

Schedule 2. Revocation

- 1. The Authority may at any time revoke the Licence by not less than 30 days' notice in writing to the Licensee:
 - (a) if the Licensee agrees in writing with the Authority that the Licence should be revoked:
 - (b) if any amount payable under Condition 8 is unpaid 30 days after it has become due, and remains unpaid for a period of 14 days after the Authority has given the Licensee notice that the payment is overdue, provided that no such notice shall be given earlier than the sixteenth day after the day on which the amount payable became due;
 - (c) if the Licensee fails to comply with a final order (within the meaning of Article 42 of the Energy Order) or with a provisional order (within the meaning of Article 42 of the Energy Order) which has been confirmed under Article 42 of the Energy Order and which (in either case) has been made in respect of a contravention or apprehended contravention of a Condition of the Licence or of a relevant requirement as defined in Article 41(2)(a) of the Energy Order imposed on the Licensee in its capacity as holder of the Licence and (in either case) such failure is not rectified to the satisfaction of the Authority within three months after the Authority has given notice of such failure to the Licensee, provided that no such notice shall be given by the Authority before the expiration of the period within which an application under Article 44 of the Energy Order could be made questioning the validity of the final or provisional order or before the proceedings relating to any such application are finally determined;
 - (d) if the Licensee fails to comply with an order made by a court under section 34 of the Competition Act 1998; or fails to comply with an order made under section 72, 75, 76, 81, 83, 84, 158, 160 or 161 of, or under paragraph 2, 5, 6, 10 or 11 of schedule 7 to, the Enterprise Act 2002; or is found guilty of an offence under section 188, 193 or 194 of the Enterprise Act 2002;
 - (e) if the Licensee:

- (i) is unable to pay its debts (within the meaning of Article 103(1) or (2) of the Insolvency (Northern Ireland) Order 1989, but subject to paragraphs 32 and 43 below) or if any voluntary arrangement is proposed in relation to it under Article 14 of that Order, or if it enters into any scheme of arrangement (other than for the purpose of reconstruction or amalgamation upon terms and within such period as may previously have been approved in writing by the Authority);
- (ii) has a receiver (which expression shall include an administrative receiver within the meaning of Article 5(1) of the Insolvency (Northern Ireland)
 Order 1989) of the whole or any material part of its assets or undertaking appointed;
- (iii) has an administration order under Article 21 of the Insolvency (Northern Ireland) Order 1989 made in relation to it;
- (iv) passes any resolution for winding-up other than a resolution previously approved in writing by the Authority; or
- (v) becomes subject to an order for winding-up by a court of competent jurisdiction;
- (f) if the Licensee is convicted of having committed an offence under Article 63 of the Order or under Article 46 of the Gas (Northern Ireland) Order 1996; or
- (g) if the Licensee fails to pay any financial penalty (within the meaning of Article 45 of the Energy Order) imposed in respect of a contravention or apprehended contravention of a Condition of the Licence or of a "relevant requirement" as defined in Article 41(2)(a) of the Energy Order by the due date for such payment and such payment is not made to the Authority within three months after the Authority has given notice in writing of such failure to the Licensee, provided that no such notice shall be given by the Authority before the expiration of the period within which an application under Article 49 of the Energy Order could be made questioning the validity or effect of the financial penalty or before the proceedings relating to any such application are finally determined.

<u>Legal01#8727685v1[GSW]</u>

- (h) 2. The Authority may at any time by not less than 30 days' notice in writing to the Licensee revoke the Licensee if the Licensee ceases to carry on the Transmission System Operator Business other than with the consent of the Authority;
- (i) (subject to paragraph 4) if the Licensee (or any affiliate or related undertaking of the Licensee) undertakes an activity which requires authorisation by virtue of Articles 8(1)(a) or (c) of the Order, or which is licensable under Section 14(1)(a), (b), (c), or (d) of the Republic of Ireland Electricity Act, or if the Licensee is controlled by a person who undertakes any such activity or who also controls a person that undertakes any such activity.
- 2. 3. For the purposes of paragraph 1(e)(i) above, Article 103(1)(a) of the Insolvency (Northern Ireland) Order 1989 shall have effect as if for "£750" there was substituted "£250,000" or such higher figure as the Authority may from time to time determine by notice in writing to the Licensee.
- 4. The Licensee shall not be deemed to be unable to pay its debts for the purposes of paragraph 1(e)(i) above if any such demand as is mentioned in Article 103(1)(a) of the Insolvency (Northern Ireland) Order 1989 is being contested in good faith by the Licensee with recourse to all appropriate measures and procedures or if any such demand is satisfied before the expiration of such period as may be stated in any notice given by the Authority under paragraph 1 above.

<u>4</u> Paragraph 1(i) shall not apply:

- (a) until the point in time at which the Licensee first ceases, following the date on which the Licence is granted, to be an affiliate of Northern Ireland Electricity plc (a company registered in Northern Ireland under company number NI026041); or
- (b) where, and to the extent, the Authority directs that it shall not.
- For the purposes of paragraph 1(i), "control" shall have the meaning attributed to it in section 416 of the Income and Corporation Taxes Act 1988, and "controlled" shall be construed accordingly.

<u>Legal01#8727685v1[GSW]</u> 123

Document comparison by Workshare Professional on 04 April 2007 11:04:20

Input:	
Document 1 ID	file://C:\Documents and Settings\gsw\Desktop\NI SO
	Licence for Consultation.doc
Description	NI SO Licence for Consultation
Document 2 ID	interwovenSite://worksite/Legal01/8727685/1
Description	#8727685v1 <legal01> - NI SO Licence Second</legal01>
	Consultation Draft
Rendering set	standard

Legend:		
<u>Insertion</u>		
Deletion		
Moved from		
Moved to		
Style change		
Format change		
Moved deletion		
Inserted cell		
Deleted cell		
Moved cell		
Split/Merged cell		
Padding cell		

Statistics:		
	Count	
Insertions		345
Deletions		284
Moved from		9
Moved to		9
Style change		0
Format changed		0
Total changes		647